

H U M A N R I G H T S W A T C H

DEADLY CONSEQUENCES

Obstruction of Aid in Yemen During Covid-19



Deadly Consequences

Obstruction of Aid in Yemen During Covid-19

Copyright © 2020 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America ISBN: 978-1-62313-8516 Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org

ISBN: 978-1-62313-8516

Deadly Consequences

Obstruction of Aid in Yemen During Covid-19

Mapi
Summary1
Methodology8
Recommendations9
I. Conflict and Humanitarian Crisis in Yemen12
II. Obstruction of Aid in Houthi-Controlled Areas 17
Regulations Excessively Restricting Aid Agencies19
Delays and Refusals When Negotiating Agreements with Aid Groups
Blocking Assessments and Interfering with Lists of Recipients of Aid23
Controlling Aid Monitoring and Aid Group Management of Material Assets25
Blocking Staff from Entering the Country
Blocking Aid Group Staff from Moving Within Yemen27
Blocking Supplies from Entering by Air, Sea, or Road and Taxation of Supplies
Violence Against Aid Groups30
Diversion of Aid
III. Obstruction of Aid in Southern Yemen
IV. Concerns about UN-led Response to Aid Obstacles since 2015
V. Collapse of Donor Support to Yemen42
VI. Fuel Restrictions Exacerbating Humanitarian Crisis
VII. A Health System Dangerously Unprepared for Covid-19
VIII. International Legal Obligations60
Acknowledgements

Мар



© 2020 ICG

Summary

Civilians in Yemen are facing one hardship after another. A decade of economic and political crisis and more than five years of war have ravaged the country. Thousands of civilians have been killed or injured, and at least 3.6 million people have been forced to flee their homes due to a conflict that involves at least six regional and international powers.

With about 24 million of Yemen's 30 million people in need of some form of assistance, the United Nations calls Yemen the world's worst humanitarian crisis. Cholera and other disease outbreaks are common, malnutrition is widespread, water is scarce, and the healthcare system is crumbling, with only half of the country's 5,000 or so health facilities fully operational and with massive medical supply and staff shortages. In August 2020, the UN warned the country was again on the brink of full-scale famine.

Now Yemenis, many already in a weakened state of health, face the deadly Covid-19 pandemic. As of August 30, the Yemeni government had confirmed only 1,950 cases and 564 Covid-19-related deaths, but the UN has warned that the actual number of cases and deaths is much higher, and that the novel coronavirus that causes Covid-19 is "likely to spread faster, more widely and with deadlier consequences than almost anywhere else."

The response to Covid-19 in Yemen has been hampered by limited testing, a lack of healthcare centers, and severe shortages of medical supplies and personal protective equipment (PPE). Scores of healthcare workers, underpaid or not paid at all and with little or no access to PPE, have left their posts, forcing even more health centers to close. In the country's north, the political movement and armed group known as the Houthis have stigmatized being infected by the virus and threatened medical workers, leaving sick people afraid to seek treatment and cemetery workers burying the dead in secret. As of late July, the Houthis had recorded only a few cases of Covid-19 and stopped all social distancing measures after saying the virus no longer posed a threat.

Efforts to prevent the spread of Covid-19 and respond to other urgent health needs in Yemen have been severely hampered by onerous restrictions and obstacles that the Houthi and other authorities have imposed on international aid agencies and humanitarian organizations. Since May, the Houthis have blocked 262 containers in Hodeida port belonging to the World Health Organization as well as a large shipment of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) for the Covid-19 response. The Houthis have tried to use some of the shipments as bargaining chips in negotiations relating to the lifting of other aid obstacles and agreed to release 118 of the containers in late August or early September. The restrictions have been compounded by a collapse in donor funding and a new fuel crisis, triggered by disagreements over how to regulate taxation of imported fuel, which hospitals and water pumps depend on.

This report, based on interviews with 35 humanitarian workers, 10 donor officials, and 10 Yemeni health workers, uncovers the complex web of restrictions on aid and the devastating impact they are having on Yemenis' access to health care, water, food, sanitation, and other basic needs.

Between 2015 and 2019, international donors gave the UN-led aid response in Yemen US\$8.35 billion, including \$3.6 billion in 2019 that reached almost 14 million people each month with some form of aid, up from 7.5 million people in 2018. However, aid agencies say that in 2019 and 2020 they spent vast amounts of their time and energy struggling to get approvals country-wide to provide assistance in accordance with humanitarian principles and without the authorities' interference.

Partly in response to the obstruction of aid, donor support to UN aid agencies collapsed in June 2020, particularly from Kuwait, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and the United States, which channeled over half of its aid to southern Yemen. As of August 28, aid agencies had received only 24 percent of the \$3.4 billion they had requested for the year.

The funding crisis has had a dire impact on Yemeni civilians, including the halving of food assistance to 9 million people and the suspension of support to healthcare services, which the UN says has "put the lives of millions on the line."

Despite donors' understandable frustration with aid obstruction, and concerns about how much aid has been co-opted or diverted by the Houthi authorities to fund their war effort, this report calls on donors to continue to fund projects carried out by UN agencies and humanitarian organizations in Yemen that provide much-needed assistance, while also

DEADLY CONSEQUENCES

working to ensure that humanitarian principles of independence and impartiality are upheld.

Current examples of interference and obstruction by the Houthi and other authorities include lengthy delays for approval of aid projects, blocking aid assessments to identify peoples' needs, attempts to control aid monitoring and recipient lists to divert aid to those loyal to the authorities, and violence against aid staff and their property.

The Houthis have a particularly egregious record of obstructing aid agencies from reaching civilians in need, at least in part to divert aid to Houthi officials, their supporters, and Houthi fighters. In 2019 and 2020, aid workers had to push back against Houthi officials insisting that aid groups hand over assets, such as cars, laptop computers, and cellphones to the Houthis at the end of projects. Yet obstruction in government-held areas in the south and east are also on the rise. In July, the UN humanitarian chief, Mark Lowcock, told the UN Security Council that aid agencies were facing an "uptick in violent incidents targeting humanitarian assets and local authorities adding new bureaucratic requirements."

On July 14, a senior member of the Houthi Supreme Political Council in Sanaa, Mohammed al-Houthi, responded to Human Rights Watch's letter of July 7 outlining this report's findings. He said that the Houthis had no interest in obstructing aid, that their procedures try to ensure aid projects meet principles of "transparency and integrity," that aid agencies alleging aid obstruction are following "political orders" from the United States authorities, and that some aid projects do not address Yemen's most urgent humanitarian needs and have inflated budgets.

On August 13, the Houthis' Supreme Council for Management and Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and International Cooperation (SCMCHA) also replied in similar terms to the July 6 letter, stating that allegations of obstruction of aid "lack credibility" and are "baseless".

As of September 9, Human Rights Watch had not received any feedback to its July 6 letters to the internationally recognized Yemeni government and to officials in the Southern Transitional Council (STC).

3

After the Houthis took control of the country's capital, Sanaa, and other parts of northern Yemen in 2014 and early 2015, a coalition led by Saudi Arabia began airstrikes against areas held by the Houthis in March 2015. The original coalition members included: Bahrain, Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Morocco, Qatar, Sudan, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE). The operations were ostensibly in response to a request from then-Yemeni President Abdu Rabu Mansour Hadi. Coalition members, notably Saudi Arabia and the UAE, have purchased weapons from the United States, the United Kingdom, and France, among others.

The Houthis, a non-state armed group that have received some support from Iran, have controlled much of northern and central Yemen since 2014, including the country's capital, Sanaa, where the Houthi authorities are now based. After the Houthis' takeover of Sanaa in September 2014, the Yemeni government established a temporary capital in March 2015 in the southwestern port city of Aden and retained control over much of the sparsely populated central and eastern parts of the country.

In January 2018, forces loyal to the UAE-backed Southern Transitional Council (STC) clashed with the Yemeni government and took control over most of Aden and other parts of the south in August 2019. A year later, the STC began to withdraw from positions in Aden it had seized from the Yemeni government, but as of late August fighting and tension continued between the two sides.

The Saudi-led coalition has conducted numerous indiscriminate and disproportionate airstrikes, killing and wounding thousands of civilians and hitting civilian structures in violation of the laws of war. Both Yemeni government and Houthi forces have recruited children. Houthi forces have used banned antipersonnel landmines, fired artillery indiscriminately into cities, killing and wounding civilians, and launched indiscriminate ballistic missiles into Saudi Arabia. Some unlawful coalition and Houthi attacks are apparent war crimes. Yemeni forces, the Houthis, and the Saudi-led coalition have attacked over 100 medical facilities. The US, UK, France, Canada, and other countries have sold arms to the Saudi-led coalition, while also funding the humanitarian aid effort. Due to these arms sales, they have contributed to Yemen's humanitarian crisis and may be complicit in laws-of-war violations. The Saudi-led coalition imposed a naval and air blockade on Yemen in March 2015 that severely restricted the flow of food, fuel, and medicine that the vast majority of the civilian population depended on, in violation of the laws of war. This included an unofficial ban on importers using standard 6 to 12 meter-long metal containers to ship goods, which the UN says was lifted for the first time on August 12, 2020 for one vessel, and which has forced importers to use more expensive transportation and off-loading methods, resulting in a significant increase in the price of essential commodities in Yemen. Since 2018, the coalition has also continued to unnecessarily delay imports of some essential goods and humanitarian aid into northern Yemen.

Since late 2019, the UN, nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), and increasingly aid donor countries have pressed the Houthis to take concrete steps to facilitate humanitarian agencies' work. In mid-2020, this resulted in the Houthis signing backlogged project agreements submitted in 2019. However, aid workers expressed concern that the real test was whether these agreements will translate into action by civilian and security officials at checkpoints and in villages, towns, and cities or whether the Houthis will revert to their longstanding "one step forward, three steps back" practice of making concessions, only to then restrict aid groups' access in new ways.

Making matters worse, aid workers say the humanitarian community's response to aid obstacles in Yemen, particularly in the Houthi-controlled parts of the country, has had numerous shortcomings and may have exacerbated the problem. These include: focusing advocacy on the wrong officials; involvement of senior UN officials in what should have been solely humanitarian negotiations; conceding to a series of demands relating to the control of aid projects that encouraged the authorities to seek ever-greater control; failing to adopt a unified aid agency approach to pushing back on obstacles and instead letting individual agencies fight their own battles; a lack of strategic analysis of what exactly causes specific types of aid obstruction; channeling vast amounts of money to clearly corrupt ministries without sufficient conditions attached; and failing to transparently investigate and report on allegations of UN agencies' complicity in aid diversion, including proactively reporting on the diversion of UN salary and incentive payments to Yemeni officials.

International humanitarian law requires parties to the conflict not to withhold consent for relief operations on arbitrary grounds and to allow and facilitate rapid and unimpeded

5

impartial aid to civilians in need. They may take steps to control the content and delivery of humanitarian aid, such as to ensure that consignments do not include weapons. However, deliberately impeding relief supplies is prohibited. Lawful military restrictions on aid cannot have a disproportionate effect on the civilian population.

The Houthi authorities' onerous bureaucratic aid requirements without justification have blocked millions of Yemenis from life-saving aid. Although not the recognized government of Yemen, the Houthis should nonetheless act to protect the human rights of all people in territory they control, including the rights to life, to health, and to an adequate standard of living, including food and water. International human rights law obligates governmentbacked authorities in the south to protect basic rights. Although limited resources and capacity may mean that economic and social rights can only be fully realized over time, the authorities are still obliged to ensure minimum essential levels of health care are met, including essential primary health care.

The Yemeni government has also imposed onerous bureaucratic requirements on aid agencies that the agencies say have unnecessarily delayed aid from reaching millions of civilians, in violation of the government's human rights obligations.

Since June 2020, a dispute between the Houthis and the Yemeni government about the use of tax revenues from fuel arriving at Hodeida port has blocked numerous commercial vessels carrying fuel off the coast, which the UN has warned threatens Yemenis' access to food, hospital operations, and water supplies. In late August, the UN said the ensuing fuel shortages had caused a reduction and suspension of aid projects covering healthcare, water and sanitation, food, and shelter affecting hundreds of thousands of people.

To begin to reverse the appalling humanitarian situation in Yemen, the Houthis and the Yemeni government should immediately lift all unnecessary obstacles to facilitating the whole population's access to life-saving health care, water, food, and other services. The Houthis and the authorities in the south should introduce a transparent and accessible public information campaign about the nature and extent of Covid-19, and the necessary steps individuals and the authorities, working closely with aid agencies, need to take to prevent transmission of the virus and care for those infected. Senior UN officials, including the humanitarian coordinator in Yemen and UN emergency relief coordinator, Mark Lowcock, should continue to regularly report to the UN Security Council, and ensure that those reports fully detail the nature of obstacles to aid imposed by the authorities in Yemen's north and south and on any progress to remove those obstacles. The Council should identify senior Houthi and Yemeni government officials responsible for obstructing the delivery of humanitarian assistance and impose targeted asset freeze and travel ban sanctions on them under UN Security Council Resolution 2140 (2014).

International donors should increase at the highest possible political level pressure on Houthi authorities and the Yemeni government to lift aid obstacles, including any affecting the Covid-19 response. Donors should generously fund UN agencies and humanitarian organizations in Yemen that provide assistance, while upholding humanitarian principles of independence and impartiality.

In light of the wide-ranging concerns about the humanitarian community's response to aid obstruction in Yemen, the Human Rights Council should mandate the UN-established Group of Eminent Experts (GEE) on Yemen to conduct an independent and comprehensive review of the extent of the obstruction of aid in north and south Yemen since 2015 and the humanitarian community's response to the obstruction. The UN Security Council's Yemen Sanctions Committee should also mandate the Panel of Experts on Yemen to conduct such a review. The UN's Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) should work closely with the GEE and the Panel of Experts on Yemen, and the resulting reports to the Human Rights Council and the Security Council should make concrete recommendations for what steps OCHA, other UN agencies and officials, and other humanitarian organizations should take to more effectively respond to Yemen's aid crisis.

Methodology

Between May 6 and August 31, 2020, Human Rights Watch interviewed 35 humanitarian workers about obstacles to humanitarian aid they and their agencies face in Yemen, 10 donor government officials about their engagement with the Yemeni authorities and aid agencies in Yemen, 10 Yemeni healthcare workers about their ability to respond to Covid-19 and other healthcare needs, and 6 Yemen experts.

Given the restrictions on travel due to the Covid-19 pandemic, Human Rights Watch was unable to travel to Yemen for this research. All interviews were conducted by phone in Arabic or English. We interviewed a number of people more than once. We explained the purpose of the interviews and how the information provided would be used and gave assurances of anonymity. No interview subject was promised or provided a service or personal benefit in return for their interviews.

On July 7, Human Rights Watch wrote to the Houthi authorities, the internationally recognized Yemeni government, and to the Southern Transitional Council outlining our findings and requesting comment. On July 14 and August 13, the Houthi authorities responded, and their response is reflected in this report. As of September 9, we had received no reply from the Yemeni government or the Southern Transitional Council.

Recommendations

To the Houthi Authorities

- Immediately facilitate unimpeded access for United Nations humanitarian aid agencies and other humanitarian organizations and their staff to all areas so that they can identify humanitarian needs and impartially assist all people in need;
- End all unnecessary obstacles and interference identified in this report and work closely with UN agencies and non-UN aid organizations to expeditiously process all future aid project proposals and travel requests;
- Introduce a transparent and accessible public information campaign about the nature and extent of Covid-19, and the necessary steps individuals and the authorities need to take to prevent transmission of the virus and care for those infected, with priority given to those deemed most at risk of serious illness, including people with chronic health conditions and older people;
- Work closely with the World Health Organization (WHO) and other humanitarian and development agencies to limit the spread of Covid-19 and treat those infected;
- Facilitate meetings in Yemen with donor government officials at senior levels to help secure the maximum donor support to address the humanitarian crisis;
- Avoid government regulations on medicine, fuel, and other goods that disrupt humanitarian assistance without justification.

To the Government of Yemen

- End all unnecessary obstacles and interference identified in this report and work closely with UN agencies and non-UN aid organizations to expeditiously process all future aid project proposals and travel requests;
- Facilitate meetings in Yemen with donor government officials at senior levels to help secure the maximum donor support to address the humanitarian crisis;
- Introduce a transparent and accessible public information campaign about the nature and extent of Covid-19, and the necessary steps individuals and the authorities need to take to prevent transmission of the virus and care for those infected, with priority given to those deemed most at risk of serious illness including people with chronic health conditions and older people;

• Avoid government regulations on medicine, fuel, and other goods that disrupt humanitarian assistance without justification.

To the Southern Transitional Council

- Introduce a transparent and accessible public information campaign about the nature and extent of Covid-19, and the necessary steps individuals and the authorities need to take to prevent transmission of the virus and care for those infected;
- Do not arbitrarily impede humanitarian assistance or aid workers at checkpoints.

To the UN Security Council

- Press all parties to the conflict in Yemen to lift the wide range of obstacles that hinder or prevent aid agencies from rapidly reaching people in need of humanitarian aid;
- Identify senior Houthi and Yemeni government officials responsible for obstructing the delivery of humanitarian assistance and impose targeted asset freeze and travel ban sanctions on them under UN Security Council Resolution 2140 (2014);
- The Council's Yemen Sanctions Committee should mandate the Panel of Experts on Yemen to conduct an independent review of the extent of the obstruction of aid in north and south Yemen since 2015 and the humanitarian community's response to the obstruction; the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) should work closely with the Panel of Experts on Yemen, and the resulting report, to be presented to the Security Council, should make concrete recommendations for the steps OCHA, other UN agencies and officials and the broader humanitarian community should take to more effectively respond to aid obstacles.

To the UN Secretary-General, the UN Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, the Humanitarian Coordinator in Yemen and the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen

• Regularly report to the UN Security Council in detail on the nature of obstacles to humanitarian aid imposed by the authorities in the north and south of Yemen and on any progress made in lifting them.

To the UN Human Rights Council

• Mandate the UN-established Group of Eminent Experts (GEE) on Yemen to conduct an independent review of the extent of the obstruction of aid in north and south Yemen since 2015 and the humanitarian community's response to the obstruction; the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) should work closely with the GEE and the resulting report, to be presented to the Human Rights Council for its consideration at its 47th session in September 2021, should make concrete recommendations for the steps OCHA, other UN agencies and officials and the broader humanitarian community should take to more effectively respond to aid obstacles.

To Donor Governments Providing Support to Yemen and the

UN-led Response

- Continue to engage with the authorities in the north and south to lift obstacles to aid, including any affecting the Covid-19 response, and ensure that future engagement is led on all sides at the highest political level possible;
- Urgently increase support to UN agencies and other humanitarian organizations in Yemen that can reach and provide impartial assistance to people in need, focusing on health care, food security, water and sanitation, and livelihoods, among other humanitarian assistance;
- Urge the Human Rights Council to mandate the GEE on Yemen, and urge the UN Security Council's Yemen Sanctions Committee to mandate the Panel of Experts on Yemen to conduct an independent review of the extent of the obstruction of aid in north and south Yemen since 2015 and the humanitarian community's response to the obstruction and provide concrete recommendations on the steps that should be taken to more effectively respond to aid obstacles.

I. Conflict and Humanitarian Crisis in Yemen

Starting in mid-2014, a northern-based political movement and armed group, which calls itself Ansar Allah and is commonly known as the Houthis, in alliance with former Yemeni President, Ali Abdullah Saleh, expanded its control to central western Yemen, including the capital, Sanaa, and the Red Sea port of Hodeida, where the vast majority of the population lives. ¹ In March 2015, a coalition of states led by Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) began military operations against the Houthis that have continued until the present. The Saudi-led coalition has supported the internationally recognized Yemeni government, based in the southern port city of Aden, and purchased arms from the United States, the United Kingdom, France, and Canada, among other countries. The Houthis have received some support from Iran. ²

One study concluded in October 2019 that armed attacks during the war in Yemen have killed over 12,000 civilians. ³ The Saudi-led coalition has conducted numerous indiscriminate and disproportionate airstrikes, killing and wounding thousands of civilians and hitting civilian structures in violation of the laws of war. ⁴ Yemeni government and Houthi forces have recruited at least 1,100 children. ⁵ Houthi forces have used banned antipersonnel landmines, fired artillery indiscriminately into cities such as Taizz, killing and wounding civilians, and launched indiscriminate ballistic missiles into Saudi Arabia,

¹ Assessment Capacities Project (ACAPS), "The Houthi Supervisory System," June 17, 2020,

https://www.acaps.org/sites/acaps/files/products/files/20200617_acaps_yemen_analysis_hub_the_houthi_supervisory_s ystem.pdf (accessed July 24, 2020); International Crisis Group, "Rethinking Peace in Yemen," July 2, 2020, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/216-rethinking-peace-yemen (accessed July 9, 2020).

² Ibid; International Crisis Group, "Rethinking Peace in Yemen," July 2, 2020, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-eastnorth-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/216-rethinking-peace-yemen (accessed July 9, 2020); "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020), https://www.undocs.org/s/2020/326; Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies, "War's Exclusive End – the Yemen Annual Review 2019," 2019, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/the-yemen-review/8923 (accessed August 27, 2020).

³ "Over 100,000 Reported Killed in Yemen War," Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project (ACLED) press release, October 31, 2019, https://acleddata.com/2019/10/31/press-release-over-100000-reported-killed-in-yemen-war/ (accessed July 31, 2020).

⁴ Human Rights Watch, Hiding Behind the Coalition: Failure to Credibly Investigate and Provide Redress for Unlawful Attacks in Yemen, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2020), https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/08/24/hiding-behind-coalition/failure-credibly-investigate-and-provide-redress-unlawful.

⁵ United Nations General Assembly, "Children and armed conflict," June 9, 2020, 74th sess., UN doc A/27/845-S/2020/524, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/15-June-2020_Secretary-General_Report_on_CAAC_Eng.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).

including towards Riyadh's international airport. Some of these attacks were apparent war crimes. ⁶ The Houthis, the Saudi-led coalition, and Yemeni government forces have attacked at least 120 medical facilities. ⁷ The US, UK, France, Canada, and other countries have continued arms sales to the coalition, which has contributed to the humanitarian crisis in Yemen and may make them complicit in laws-of-war violations. ⁸

After the start of hostilities in March 2015, the Saudi-led coalition imposed a naval and air blockade on Yemen that severely restricted the flow of food, fuel, and medicine on which the vast majority of the population depends, in violation of the laws of war. 9 This included an unofficial ban on importers of goods using standard 6 to 12 meter-long metal containers which resumed for the first time on August 12, 2020, and which has forced importers to use more expensive transportation and off-loading methods resulting in a significant increase in the price of essential commodities in Yemen. ¹⁰

Despite the coalition's announcement in April 2018 that all air, land, and sea ports were open, the coalition continued to restrict and unnecessarily delay some essential goods and humanitarian aid cleared by the United Nations for docking in Hodeida port. ¹¹ Throughout 2019, politically driven bureaucratic procedures also meant importers of goods and fuel faced "corrupt practices" and "a lack of predictability in the [extent of] delays" in the coalition's decision on whether to allow UN-cleared vessels to dock. ¹² In May 2020, aid

⁶ Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2020* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2020), Yemen chapter, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/yemen.

^{7 &}quot;Yemen's Warring Parties Attack at Least 120 Health Facilities and Personnel: PHR/Mwatana Report," Physicians for Human

Rights press release, March 18, 2020, https://phr.org/news/yemens-warring-parties-attacked-at-least-120-health-facilitiesand-personnel-phr-mwatana-report/ (accessed July 31, 2020).

⁸ Ibid; Akshaya Kumar, "The UK is Greenlighting Arms Sales to Saudi Arabia Again. That's a Travesty," Human Rights Watch commentary, July 15, 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/07/15/uk-greenlighting-arms-sales-saudi-arabia-again-thats-travesty (accessed July 24, 2020).

⁹ "Yemen: Coalition Blocked Imperils Civilians," Human Rights Watch news release, December 7, 2017,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/12/07/yemen-coalition-blockade-imperils-civilians.

¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with aid official, August 27, 2020.

¹¹ "Yemen: Restrictions to life-saving supplies putting millions of civilians at risk," Amnesty International news release, June 22, 2018, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/06/yemen-restrictions-to-life-saving-supplies-putting-millions-of-civilians-at-risk/ (accessed July 24, 2020); UN United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), "Yemen: Commodity Tracker," January 7, 2019,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20181231%20OCHA_Yemen_Commodity%20Tracker.pdf (accessed July 24, 2020).

¹² "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020), Appendix 21. See also Letter from the Panel of Experts on Yemen to the President of the Security

workers told Human Rights Watch that importers continued to face a series of onerous bureaucratic requirements that slowed the delivery of humanitarian assistance.¹³

In January 2018, forces loyal to the UAE-backed Southern Transitional Council (STC) clashed with the Yemeni government and in August 2019 took over most of the southern city of Aden. ¹⁴ In April 2020, the STC declared self-governance in Aden and other parts of the south where it continued to fight Yemeni government forces until late July. ¹⁵ An attempt to reunify the STC and the Yemeni government through a power-sharing arrangement known as the Riyadh Agreement, signed in Saudi Arabia in November 2019, has not yet succeeded, but in late July the STC agreed to give up on self-rule and become part of a new Yemeni government by the end of August. ¹⁶ However, on August 25, the STC announced it was suspending talks with the Yemeni government and fighting resumed between the two sides. ¹⁷

In early April 2020, Saudi Arabia unilaterally declared a ceasefire, although its airstrikes continued. ¹⁸ Since then, the Houthis and Saudi Arabia have each accused the other of attacking their forces. ¹⁹

Council, January 25, 2019, UN document S/2019/83, https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2019_83.pdf (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹³ Human Rights Watch interviews with five UN aid workers, June 3, 9 and 16, July 7 and 8, 2020.

¹⁴ "After Aden: Navigating Yemen's New Political Landscape," International Crisis Group, August 30, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/071-after-aden-navigatingyemens-new-political-landscape (accessed August 3, 2020).

¹⁵ "Yemen war: Separatists declare autonomous rule in south," *BBC*, April 26, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-52428998 (accessed July 6, 2020); "Yemen conflict: Southern separatists give up on self-rule," *BBC*, July 29, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-53579115 (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁶ "Yemen: Riyadh Agreement Ignores Rights Abuses," Human Rights Watch news release, December 12, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/12/yemen-riyadh-agreement-ignores-rights-abuses (accessed July 24, 2020); "Yemen conflict: Southern separatists give up on self-rule," *BBC*, July 29, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-53579115 (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁷ Southern Transitional Council, "STC Suspends Participation in Consultation of Riyadh Agreement," August 25, 2020, https://stc-eu.org/en/stc-suspends-participation-in-consultations-of-riyadh-agreement/ (accessed September 2, 2020); Ahmed AloJah, "Yemen separatists suspend talks with gov't. clashes resume," Associated *Press*, August 26, 2020, https://apnews.com/b8d9868a73da15fa192974ffa549d15d (accessed September 2, 2020).

¹⁸ "Secretary-General Welcomes Announcement of Unilateral Ceasefire in Yemen," United Nations press release, April 8, 2020, https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/sgsm20039.doc.htm (accessed July 6, 2020); "Ceasefire Update April 2020 Week Three," Yemen Data Project, April 23, 2020, https://mailchi.mp/51e1340054a1/april_may-2020-yemen-data-project-saudiceasefire-update-week3-655015 (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁹ Bethan McKernan, "Fighting escalates in Yemen despite coronavirus 'ceasefire,'" *Guardian*, April 14, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/14/fighting-escalates-in-yemen-despite-coronavirus-ceasefire (accessed July 6, 2020).

The United Nations has called Yemen the world's worst humanitarian crisis, with about 80 percent of the country's 30 million people needing some form of aid. ²⁰ A decade of political and economic crisis and more than five years of armed conflict have further undermined health care and other social services in Yemen, already the poorest country in the Middle East. ²¹ During the conflict, over 2 million Yemenis have contracted cholera and there have been outbreaks of other diseases. ²² The conflict has heavily affected at least 4.5 million people with disabilities, many of whom have acquired new secondary conditions since the beginning of the conflict. ²³ There is widespread malnutrition, which affects 2 million children under the age of 5. ²⁴ At least 1 million pregnant women, out of a population of 6 million women of reproductive age, are malnourished. ²⁵ Hunger and preventable diseases have killed tens of thousands of people, including at least 85,000 children under 5 who are estimated to have died from severe acute malnutrition. ²⁶ In July, the UN warned that the country was in danger of returning to "the brink of a full-scale famine." ²⁷

²⁰ United Nations Yemen, "The United Nations in Yemen," https://yemen.un.org/en/about/about-the-un (accessed July 24, 2020).

²¹ International Crisis Group, "Yemen: Enduring Conflicts, Threatened Transition," July 3, 2012,

https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/yemen-enduring-conflictsthreatened-transition (accessed July 24, 2020); Peter Salisbury, "Yemen's unresolved economic crisis," *Foreign Policy*, April 5, 2012, https://foreignpolicy.com/2012/04/05/yemens-unresolved-economic-crisis/ (accessed July 24, 2020); UN OCHA, "Crisis Overview," https://www.unocha.org/yemen/crisis-overview (accessed July 24, 2020).

²² World Health Organization (WHO), "Weekly Epidemiological Monitor," December 15, 2020, Volume 12, issue no. 50, https://applications.emro.who.int/docs/EPI/2019/22244220-2019-12-50.pdf?ua=1&ua=1&ua=1&ua=1 (accessed July 31, 2020); UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020," June 2020, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Extension%20Yemen%20HRP%202020_Final%20%281%29.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

²³ Amnesty International, "Excluded: Living With Disabilities in Yemen's Armed Conflict," December 3, 2019, https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/MDE3113832019ENGLISH.PDF (accessed August 28, 2020); "Statement by Raja Abdullah Almasabi to the UN Security Council, July 28, 2020," Human Rights Watch website, August 4, 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/08/04/statement-raja-abdullah-almasabi-un-security-council-july-28-2020 (accessed August

²⁴ Global Rights Compliance, "Accountability for Mass Starvation: Starvation in Yemen," September 3, 2019, https://starvationaccountability.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/WPF-GRC-POLICY-BRIEF-Accountability-for-Starvation-Yemen-Sept-2019.pdf (accessed July 24, 2020); United Nations International Children's Fund (UNICEF), "Yemen five years on: Children, conflict and Covid-19," June 26, 2020, https://www.unicef.org/mena/sites/unicef.org.mena/files/2020-06/EMBARGOED%2026%20June%200001%20GMT_Yemen%20five%20years%20on_REPORT.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

²⁵ "Monthly Situation Report, Yemen," UNFPA, June 2020, https://yemen.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/unfpa_yemen_-_monthly_sitrep_06_june_2020.pdf (accessed August 3, 2020).

²⁶ International Crisis Group, "Rethinking Peace in Yemen," July 2, 2020, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-northafrica/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/216-rethinking-peace-yemen (accessed July 9, 2020); "Yemen: 85,000 Children May Have Died from Starvation Since Start of War," Save the Children press release, November 20, 2018, https://www.savethechildren.org/us/about-us/media-and-news/2018-press-releases/yemen-85000-children-may-havedied-from-starvation (accessed August 3, 2020).

²⁷ Peter Beaumont, "'Open your eyes': Yemen on brink of famine again, UN agencies warn," *Guardian*, July 22, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/jul/22/open-your-eyes-yemen-on-brink-of-famine-again-un-

In June, the World Health Organization (WHO) called for a massive scale-up in all health operations, including for Covid-19, to help protect a population with weakened immune systems, including older people and children, and at least 3.6 million internally displaced people. ²⁸ The UN also warned in June that without foreign aid the country's water, sanitation, and hygiene systems and institutions would collapse, triggering a "public health disaster." ²⁹

agencies-warn (accessed July 31, 2020). For an analysis of significant concerns about the reliability of food security data in Yemen, see Daniel Maxwell, Peter Hailey, Lindsay Spainhour Baker, Jeeyon Janet Kim, "Constraints and Complexities of Information and Analysis in Humanitarian Emergencies, Evidence from Yemen," Feinstein International Center Publication, https://fic.tufts.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019-Evidence-from-Yemen-final.pdf (accessed August 28, 2020) and "Yemen: questions about an aid system," MSF, June 20, 2019, https://www.msf-crash.org/en/blog/war-andhumanitarianism/yemen-questions-about-aid-system (accessed August 28, 2020).

²⁸ "Statement from Dr. Mike Ryan, Executive Director, WHO Health Emergencies Programme at the Yemen High-level Pledging Conference," WHO press release, June 2, 2020, https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/02-06-2020-statement-from-dr-mike-ryan-executive-director-who-health-emergencies-programme-at-the-yemen-high-level-pledging-conference (accessed July 24, 2020); "UNICEF airlifts COVID-19 testing kits to Yemen to boost response as cases soar," UNICEF press release, June 18, 2020, https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/unicef-airlifts-covid-19-testing-kits-yemen-boost-response-cases-soar (accessed July 24, 2020); UN OCHA, Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, Mr. Mark Lowcock, Remarks to the Security Council on the Humanitarian Situation in Yemen," October 23, 2018, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/under-secretary-general-humanitarian-affairs-and-emergency-relief-coordinator-mr-mark-4 (accessed August 28, 2020). See also "UNHCR: Shortfall threatens critical aid for nearly one million displaced

Yemenis and refugees," UNHCR press release, April 28, 2020,

https://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2020/4/5ea7ecd84/unhcr-shortfall-threatens-critical-aid-nearly-million-displaced-yemenis.html (July 24, 2020).

²⁹ "A joint letter from Water, Sanitation and Hygiene (WASH) actors in Yemen," June 15, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/joint-letter-water-sanitation-and-hygiene-wash-actors-yemen-enar (accessed July 6, 2020). See also "Advocacy brief: A Water Crisis in the time of COVID-19: Impact of funding shortages of Public Health in Yemen, June 2020," June 14, 2020, UNICEF, WASH Cluster, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/advocacy-brief-water-crisis-time-covid-19-impact-funding-shortages-public-health-yemen (accessed July 24, 2020).

II. Obstruction of Aid in Houthi-Controlled Areas

The Houthis have a long history of obstructing aid agencies from reaching civilians in need, in part to divert aid to Houthi officials, their supporters, and Houthi fighters. In 2008, Human Rights Watch documented that Houthi forces, who at the time were battling government forces under then-President Ali Abdullah Saleh, prevented aid agencies from reaching civilians in need in areas under their control. ³⁰ In 2015, there were reports of the Houthis blocking aid access to the embattled city of Taizz. ³¹ Since at least 2016, the Houthis have obstructed aid agencies from reaching millions of civilians. ³² This includes agencies trying to respond to the country's cholera crisis in 2017. ³³ According to the United Nations, Houthi obstruction of aid significantly increased in 2019 and 2020. ³⁴

Aid workers interviewed for this report referred to years of lengthy negotiations with the Houthi authorities to get permission to provide life-saving assistance in Houthi-held areas. They said that while the Houthis want assistance to flow, they want to control it in a way that compromises humanitarian principles of humanity (addressing suffering wherever it is found), neutrality (not favoring any side in a conflict), impartiality (providing aid solely on basis of need and without discrimination), and independence (separating humanitarian objectives from political, economic, military, or other objectives). ³⁵

³⁴ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020," June 2020,

³⁰ "Yemen: Protect Victims of Forgotten War," Human Rights Watch news release, November 19, 2008, https://www.hrw.org/news/2008/11/19/yemen-protect-victims-forgotten-war.

³¹ "Yemen conflict: Houthis 'blocking Taizz aid deliveries,'" *BBC*, November 25, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/worldmiddle-east-34920858 (accessed July 24, 2020).

³² Giulio Coppi, "The Humanitarian Crisis in Yemen: Beyond the Man-Made Disaster," International Peace Institute, January 2018, https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/IPI-Rpt-Humanitarian-Crisis-in-Yemen.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).

³³ "Catastrophic Cholera Crisis," Oxfam press release, August 15, 2017, https://oi-files-d8-prod.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/file_attachments/bn-yemen-cholera-160817-en.pdf (accessed August 3, 2020).

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Extension%20Yemen%20HRP%202020_Final%20%281%29.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

³⁵ UN OCHA, "OCHA on Message: Humanitarian Principles," June 2012,

https://www.unocha.org/sites/dms/Documents/OOM-humanitarianprinciples_eng_June12.pdf; "Humanitarian Principles," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, https://ec.europa.eu/echo/who/humanitarian-aid-and-civilprotection/humanitarian-

principles_en#:~:text=Neutrality%20means%20that%20humanitarian%20aid,basis%20of%20need%2C%20without%20di scrimination (accessed July 24, 2020); General Assembly Resolution 46/182 which led to the creation of the Department of Humanitarian Affairs (DHA), A/RES/46/182/ December 19, 1991,

https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/GA%20Resolution% 2046-182.pdf (accessed August 28, 2020).

In November 2019, the Houthis, who control government ministries in the capital, Sanaa, created the Supreme Council for Management and Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and International Cooperation (SCMCHA), to approve and regulate aid and development projects and travel permits for humanitarian aid project staff. ³⁶ SCMCHA replaced the National Authority for the Management and Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and Disaster Recovery (NAMCHA). ³⁷

Aid workers with UN agencies and independent organizations described to Human Rights Watch in detail the range of Houthi-imposed obstacles that blocked, severely delayed, or restricted their work since early 2019, affecting vast numbers of people in need. One aid agency report stated in February 2020 that "some NGOs are … facing [a] de-facto halt in operations due to inflexibility by [Houthi] authorities." ³⁸ In June, the UN said aid interference increased tenfold between 2018 and 2019 and got even worse in 2020, making it "increasingly difficult to … reach people who need it most," including at least 11 million "vulnerable people" in 200 of the country's 333 districts officially classified as "hard-to-reach." ³⁹

Yet some agencies say there have been some improvements in recent months. As part of their call on the United States to lift its March 2020 suspension of some aid to northern Yemen, six international aid groups said in August that there was "now an improved environment for the delivery of life-saving assistance in northern Yemen." ⁴⁰ On July 14, a senior member of the Houthis' Supreme Political Council in Sanaa, Mohammad Ali al-Houthi, responded to Human Rights Watch's letter of July 7 outlining this report's findings. He said that the Houthis recognized the importance of working with the UN and aid organizations who play an important role in addressing the country's humanitarian crisis, that the Houthis had no interest in impeding humanitarian access and that UN and aid

³⁶ "Decree issued to establish Supreme Council for Management, Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, Int'l Cooperation," *Yemen News Agency (Saba)*, November 7, 2019, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3078116.htm (accessed July 9, 2020); English translation of the Decree on file with Human Rights Watch. See also "Inflated Beyond Fiscal Capacity: The Need to Reform the Public Sector Wage Bill," *Sanaa Center*, September 23, 2019, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/main-publications/8102 (accessed August 3, 2020).

³⁷ "Decree Establishes the National Authority for Managing and Coordinating Humanitarian Affairs," *al-Thawra News*, November 25, 2017, http://www.althawranews.net/archives/501354 (accessed July 31, 2020).

³⁸ Confidential aid agency document on file with Human Rights Watch.

³⁹ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

⁴⁰ Joint INGO Letter to USAID, August 20, 2020, https://www.nrc.no/news/2020/august/joint-ingo-letter-to-usaid/ (accessed August 28, 2020).

organization officials had praised the Houthis for removing aid obstacles. He also stressed that the Houthis' procedural requirements for aid projects aim to ensure they meet principles of "transparency and integrity," that the Houthis were willing to respond live in the media to anyone alleging the Houthis obstruct aid and that the Houthis were willing to host or participate in an international conference on the humanitarian situation in Yemen.

He continued that aid agencies' "discourse about ... obstacles to their work ... is the result of responding to political orders by the American Administration, as it oversees the aid at the United Nations [in Yemen]" including to help "justify the American decision to reduce aid to Yemen," and that "some organizations are affiliated to countries that have other agendas." He also said the Houthis are concerned that some aid agency projects have questionable aims and do not address the most urgent humanitarian needs, and that some project budgets exceed the actual cost incurred. ⁴¹

On August 13, SCMCHA also responded to Human Rights Watch's July 7 letter, making similar points to those expressed by Mohammad Ali al-Houthi, including that that allegations of aid obstruction "lack credibility" and are "baseless". ⁴²

Regulations Excessively Restricting Aid Agencies

From January 2019 through August 31, 2020, the Houthis issued 385 directives and instructions regulating aid groups, of which 274 were being enforced in early September and over 20 of which were related to Covid-19. ⁴³ Many of the directives either demanded the sharing of protected information or imposed restrictions on movement of staff and supply, on coordination meetings, on needs assessments, and on tendering and procurement processes. ⁴⁴ According to the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), these restrictions "violate humanitarian principles, agency rules and regulations, and contractual agreements with donors." ⁴⁵ The UN also said that where aid groups have not complied with directives, this "has resulted in arrests, intimidation, movement denials, suspension of deliveries of aid and services and occupation of

⁴¹ Letter from Mohammad Ali al-Houthi to Human Rights Watch, received July 14, 2020.

⁴² Letter from SCMCHA to Human Rights Watch, received August 13, 2020.

⁴³ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid official, September 2, 2020.
⁴⁴ Ibid.

⁴⁵ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

humanitarian premises." ⁴⁶ Aid agencies writing to the Houthis said the regulations were "hindering and unnecessarily delaying humanitarian assistance to vulnerable people." ⁴⁷

Delays and Refusals When Negotiating Agreements with Aid Groups

Authorities and aid groups worldwide sign agreements with governments, often known as Memorandums of Understanding (MOUs) that regulate their work. In Yemen these are termed a "Principal Agreement" (PA), which gives aid groups a legal basis to work there, and sub-agreements (SA), for every project as defined by the donor funding it. 48

Official aid agency letters sent to the Houthis in late 2019 detailed how aid groups spent months asking the Houthis to delete clauses from a draft standard PA that would have prevented groups from receiving UN funding, hiring staff, and managing assets without interference by the Houthis, and from independently assessing needs and monitoring projects. All of these Houthi demands, the officials said, "would violate humanitarian principles," which would prevent the aid groups from agreeing to them. ⁴⁹

After a February meeting with humanitarian officials in Brussels, in March 2020, donors set up a Technical Monitoring Group (TMG) to monitor aid access improvements in northern Yemen. ⁵⁰ The group identified seven "pre-conditions" and 16 related "benchmarks" for the Houthis to comply with, including progress on signing PAs and SAs. In July, the TMG also requested and received information from aid agencies about southern authorities' aid obstruction. ⁵¹

According to a May TMG update, the Houthis had agreed to drop the problematic clauses and, as of March, had signed 21 PAs with aid groups. ⁵² However, as of late August, the UN

^{4&}lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid.

⁴⁷ November 17, 2019, letter on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁴⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May and June 2020.

⁴⁹ October 9 and November 17, 2020, letters on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁵⁰ "Humanitarian community reaffirms commitment to Yemen," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations news release, February 14, 2020, https://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/humanitarian-community-reaffirms-commitmentyemen_en (accessed July 6, 2020); Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor officials, August 28, 2020.

⁵¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 28, 2020.

⁵² On file with Human Rights Watch.

had not obtained the Houthis' agreement on a standard operating procedure for signing future PAs to avoid further lengthy delays. ⁵³

Aid groups have also long struggled to obtain Houthi approval for project SAs. An October 2019 UN letter to the Houthis said that SA approval delays were blocking aid groups from helping 4 million Yemenis "who desperately need assistance to cope with cholera, displacement, nutritional needs, famine prevention, protection problems, and health and livelihood challenges." ⁵⁴ In one case, an aid worker said that a refusal meant the aid group had been unable to carry out projects for thousands of particularly vulnerable children

and women. 55

Several aid workers said that they had spent between five and 24 months – with the UN reporting an average of six months – negotiating SAs for their aid projects in 2018 and 2019. ⁵⁶ According to the UN, only 60 percent of those projects were approved by the end of 2019. ⁵⁷ Some of the approved SAs were later revoked due to subsequent disagreements between different ministries. ⁵⁸ Sticking points that have delayed or blocked approval include the Houthis insisting that aid groups hand over assets, such as cars, laptop computers, and cellphones to the Houthis at the end of projects. ⁵⁹

The UN reported that as of late May, the Houthis and authorities in the south were refusing to sign off on 134 aid group projects worth US\$303 million, affecting 9 million people in need, of which 96 worth \$216 million affecting 7.7 million people were in the north. ⁶⁰ By the end of August, the total had been reduced to 96 projects worth about \$240 million affecting almost 6.7 million people, of which 67 were waiting for approval by the Houthis

⁵³ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 27, 2020.

⁵⁴ October 9, 2019 letter on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁵⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 27, 2020.

⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 20, 25 and 27, June 2 and 9, 2020. See also; Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies, "War's Exclusive End – the Yemen Annual Review 2019," 2019, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/theyemen-review/8923 (accessed August 27, 2020).

⁵⁷ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 2, 2020.

⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interviews with two aid groups, May 27 and June 2, 2020, and with a donor official, June 9, 2020.

⁶⁰ United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020," June 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Extension%20Yemen%20HRP%202020_Final%20%281%29.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

and 29 by the Yemeni government. ⁶¹ The majority of the projects approved by the Houthis in 2020 related to a 2019 backlog, in line with the donor monitoring groups' priorities. ⁶²

An aid worker and a donor both said that just before and after the Yemen pledging conference in June, Houthi authorities had suddenly agreed to sign SAs from 2019, reflecting the Houthis' apparent fear that donors would cut funds unless projects could go ahead. ⁶³ In June alone, the Houthis signed more SAs than in any other month since January 2019. ⁶⁴ A donor aid monitoring group as well as aid workers said that a number of the signed agreements still included "challenging" clauses, including with respect to who controlled aid agencies' physical assets and procedures for controlling funds to respond to Covid-19. ⁶⁵

Several aid workers stressed that in some cases, Houthi officials working for SCMCHA at the central level in Sanaa made "empty promises" when signing SAs because SCMCHA representatives and local-level Houthi officials could still block aid groups from carrying out projects by insisting on additional conditions that aid groups could not comply with without violating humanitarian principles. ⁶⁶ One aid worker said local officials regularly blocked many of his aid agency's projects at the local level, including by refusing to respect staff travel permits, by insisting on reporting requirements that were impossible to comply with and by purposefully misinterpreting SA clauses in ways that would compel his agency to violate humanitarian principles. ⁶⁷

As of late July, the UN was in the early stages of trying to obtain the Houthis' approval for a new standard operating procedure to help rapidly process all future SAs. ⁶⁸ Aid agencies stressed this was key to ensuring the Houthis would not revert to blocking countless more

⁶¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid official, September 2, 2020.

⁶² Human Rights Watch email exchange with UN official, August 31, 2020.

⁶³ Human Rights Watch interviews with donor official and aid worker, June 10 and June 2, 2020.

⁶⁴ Unpublished UN statistics, on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 26 and 27, 2020; Donor Technical Monitoring Group, Minutes, May 19, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁶⁶ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 25, June 2 and June 9.

⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 25, 2020.

⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 28, 2020.

SAs by engaging in protracted negotiations with individual aid agencies over the content of every newly proposed SA. ⁶⁹ As of late August, no such procedure had been signed. ⁷⁰

In July, aid agencies reported that in some cases the Houthis had allowed them to conduct Covid-19-related projects without SAs in place. ⁷¹

Blocking Assessments and Interfering with Lists of Recipients of Aid

A fundamental aid agency activity is known as a "needs assessment" – identifying the number of people needing a certain type of assistance. These studies form the basis of their funding proposals to donors who want to know that their aid money will reach those who need it most. Aid agencies in northern Yemen have faced significant obstacles to doing needs assessments since at least 2017.⁷²

Three agencies said that doing assessments in northern Yemen was "almost impossible," as the Houthis want to control as far as possible which populations receive aid. ⁷³ In June, the UN said that "assessments, monitoring and evaluation, training and outreach activities have been largely suspended" in Houthi-controlled territory. ⁷⁴ However, in August, six international aid groups said that since then the Houthis had allowed some independent needs assessments and monitoring activities to take place. ⁷⁵

A UN official said that in early 2020 Houthi officials approved one type of survey needed to establish the level and severity of malnutrition and that aid agencies had carried it out soon after, before the first Covid-19 cases were detected in Yemen. ⁷⁶ Between mid-May and the end of July, the Houthis refused to let the UN World Food Programme (WFP), other UN agencies and other members of the Integrated Food Security Phase Classification

⁶⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 28, 2020.

⁷⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 27, 2020.

⁷¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 9, 2020.

⁷² Daniel Maxwell, Peter Hailey, Lindsay Spainhour Baker, Jeeyon Janet Kim, "Constraints and Complexities of Information and Analysis in Humanitarian Emergencies, Evidence from Yemen," Feinstein International Center Publication, https://fic.tufts.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019-Evidence-from-Yemen-final.pdf (accessed August 28, 2020).

⁷³ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 20 and 25 and June 9, 2020.

⁷⁴ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

⁷⁵ Joint INGO Letter to USAID, August 20, 2020, https://www.nrc.no/news/2020/august/joint-ingo-letter-to-usaid/ (accessed August 28, 2020).

⁷⁶ The survey is formally called the Food Security/Livelihood Assessment. Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020.

initiative access the survey data, without giving a convincing reason why they should not see

the data. 77

A donor official said that another two surveys, including one on malnutrition – which the same donor official said had also taken a year to negotiate – had been approved but suspended "due to Covid-19 …despite [a UN proposal to put] social distancing protocols in place" to help carry out the survey safely. ⁷⁸

Without recent assessments, the UN's June 2020 aid appeal for the whole of Yemen was based on assessments done in 2018, which were outdated given the deteriorating conditions and the additional negative effects of the Covid-19 pandemic on the population.

In January 2020, the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen reported that it was "particular[ly] concern[ed]" about "the manipulation of beneficiary lists and pressure to share these lists." 79

Almost all aid groups interviewed said the Houthis regularly tried to control the "beneficiary lists," the names appearing on aid recipient lists. One agency said that "sometimes the list comes first from the authorities and then it is very hard to independently verify the identity of those on the list and negotiate changes." ⁸⁰ Another aid worker with close knowledge of the aid operation in Yemen in 2019 said that "the list always comes first from authorities, and aid agencies are then supposed to verify it but that rarely happens" and that when agencies try to amend a beneficiary list, the Houthis stop agencies from distributing the aid. ⁸¹

⁷⁷ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 27, 2020; Integrated Food Security Phase Classification, "IPC Overview and Classification System," http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipcinfo-website/ipc-overview-and-classification-system/en/ (accessed September 2, 2020).

⁷⁸ The two surveys are formally called the Standardized Monitoring and Assessment of Relief and Transitions and the Multi-Cluster Location Assessment. Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor official, July 5, 2020.

⁷⁹ "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020).

⁸⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 28, 2020.

⁸¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 24, 2020.

A donor said that a major UN agency was still using beneficiary lists given to them by authorities in locations where the agency's partner organization has had highly limited access and has been unable to verify beneficiaries' identities. ⁸² Another aid agency in charge of a large number of projects said that authorities at the local level put huge pressure on their agency's more vulnerable national staff, whose relatives are potential targets of retaliation, to hand over confidential aid recipient lists and to delete names or add new ones. ⁸³

Controlling Aid Monitoring and Aid Group Management of Material Assets

Several aid workers told Human Rights Watch that the Houthis regularly insist that UN agencies and other aid groups subcontract project work, including monitoring of aid, to organizations or businesses linked to the authorities, instead of awarding them through a fair bidding process. ⁸⁴ Such practices have previously been reported. ⁸⁵

An aid worker with close knowledge of the Yemen aid operation in 2019 said that ministries that receive UN funds refuse to share beneficiary lists or dates and locations of aid distributions, so that the UN or other aid agencies cannot monitor who receives the aid. The aid worker said that this has led to at least one UN agency not knowing some of the locations where its aid is distributed. ⁸⁶ A donor official said that if the Houthis do approve independent "third party monitors," they often attempt to restrict or interfere in their work. ⁸⁷ According to another aid worker, in one case in 2019, Houthi officials threatened to kill an independent monitor and arrested another. ⁸⁸ Another aid worker said that in June and early July 2020, the Houthis were blocking third party monitors from carrying out their work, resulting in protracted and "brutal" negotiations. ⁸⁹

Aid workers said that the Houthis introduced a new directive on June 3 that prohibits foreign entities who do not have a registered office in Yemen to carry out independent

⁸² Human Rights Watch interview with donor official, June 9, 2020.

⁸³ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 9, 2020.

 $^{^{84}}$ Human Rights Watch interview with aid officials, May 26 and 27, June 2 and Jul7 7, 2020.

⁸⁵ Maggie Michael, "Yemen's Houthi rebels impeding UN aid flow, demand a cut," Associated Press,

https://apnews.com/edb2cad767ccbf898c220e54c199b6d9 (accessed July 9, 2020).

⁸⁶ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 24, 2020.

⁸⁷ Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor official, July 7, 2020.

⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 25, 2020.

⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020.

monitoring of aid projects, which would significantly decrease the number of companies not tied to the Houthis who can do such work. ⁹⁰

In January 2020, the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen reported that it had received information about "illegal seizures of the personal property of humanitarian workers and property belonging to humanitarian organizations in Sanaa." ⁹¹

Two letters from aid officials to Houthi authorities, seen by Human Rights Watch, as well as accounts from aid workers, noted that the Houthis have repeatedly sought to pressure aid groups into handing over control of their physical assets including warehouses, vehicles, laptop computers, and cellphones. ⁹² Two aid workers said that the Houthis had agreed to drop this demand from some project agreements that were finally signed in May and June. ⁹³

Blocking Staff from Entering the Country

Aid workers interviewed by Human Rights Watch described in detail their frustrations at the Houthis refusing to allow staff with visas from entering the country in February and early March 2020, before the first cases of Covid-19 were detected in Yemen, or for refusing visas for arbitrary or no reasons. ⁹⁴ One said that the Houthis have long used the process of granting international staff visas as a bargaining chip with aid agencies and that in some months the process was easier than in others. This aid worker said this affected their agency's ability to oversee and manage projects, including in ways that reduced the risks to which Yemeni staff were exposed. ⁹⁵

According to another aid worker, in early March the Houthis told agencies that the Covid-19 pandemic meant they would have to stop all aid group staff from flying to the capital,

⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 28 and August 27, 2020.

^{91 &}quot;Letter dated 27 January 2020 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020).

⁹² Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, May 25 and 26 and June 2, 2020; October 9, 2019 and November 17, 2019 letters on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁹³ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 14, 2020; Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 6, 2020.

⁹⁴ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 25, 26 and 27, June 2 and 16, 2020.

⁹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020.

Sanaa, or from reaching Sanaa by road from southern Yemen. ⁹⁶ Aid workers said that towards the end of April, aid agencies called on the Houthis to allow an exception to their requirement that staff arriving by plane quarantine for 14 days at or near the Sanaa airport, given that the airport had been the target of airstrikes by the Saudi-led coalition. ⁹⁷ They said that the Houthis rejected their request for staff to be allowed to quarantine at safer locations. ⁹⁸

Aid agencies said that some flights to Sanaa resumed in mid-June, with UN staff quarantined for two weeks in a UN residential compound or other UN premises and non-UN staff quarantined in their organizations' premises. 99

Blocking Aid Group Staff from Moving Within Yemen

Aid workers told Human Rights Watch that the Houthis, without providing reasons, regularly refused to grant their agency's staff travel permits to move within Yemen, including staff monitoring the distribution of aid, which severely delayed or blocked aid projects. ¹⁰⁰ They said the Houthis regularly demanded that their agencies change the nature of their projects' work or that they provide them with confidential information, including aid recipients' names, to obtain final approval to travel. ¹⁰¹ They said these impossible demands denied critical aid to people in need and affected the quality of their projects.

Said one aid worker: "It's very simple; we can't reach communities where people are dying." ¹⁰² Another said that the Houthis had denied international staff – who had been through quarantine after arriving in the country in April – permission to reach healthcare centers trying to respond to Covid-19. ¹⁰³ A third said that for half a year in late 2019 and early 2020, the Houthis regularly denied medical staff from their agency in charge of transporting and administering urgently needed specialized medication permission to go

⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 29, 2020; Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 8, 2020.

⁹⁷ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 26, 27 and 29, 2020.

^{9&}lt;sup>8</sup> Ibid.

⁹⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 8 and 28, 2020.

¹⁰⁰ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 20, June 2, 3 and 16, 2020.

¹⁰¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May 26, 28 and 29, 2020.

¹⁰² Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 16, 2020.

¹⁰³ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 2, 2020.

to health facilities where their organization was working, and instead insisted the staff go to other facilities to carry out work for which they were not qualified. ¹⁰⁴ Another said that throughout 2019 and 2020, the Houthis had denied all international staff permission to travel to areas the Houthis deemed too sensitive, without providing any further explanation. ¹⁰⁵ Finally, a former Yemeni aid worker said that in 2018 and 2019, the Houthis regularly took between three and seven days to approve a 30-minute car journey from Sanaa to nearby project sites, which significantly affected the efficiency of her agency's work. ¹⁰⁶

The UN reported that in the second half of 2019, aid groups "faced complete movement bans, sometimes imposed for months and often as punitive measures … for not complying with arbitrary requests and directives." Over 750 such incidents were recorded just in the first four months of 2020. ¹⁰⁷ Donors monitoring negotiations this obstacle, which had been in place since at least 2018, said in May there had been "no progress." ¹⁰⁸

In January 2020, the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen reported that aid agencies "had been denied access to certain areas or denied travel authorization because they had refused to share information on beneficiaries or personal information about their national staff." ¹⁰⁹

Blocking Supplies from Entering by Air, Sea, or Road and Taxation of Supplies

A senior aid worker said that the Houthis stopped aid supplies from entering the country by plane in early March, although some supplies – including for the Covid-19 response – have been allowed to enter since about May 20. The aid worker also said the Houthis introduced a two-week Covid-19-related quarantine system at some point in mid-March for

¹⁰⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 20, 2020.

¹⁰⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 3, 2020

¹⁰⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 29, 2020.

¹⁰⁷ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

¹⁰⁸ Amnesty International, "Stranglehold: Coalition and Huthi Obstacles Compound Yemen's Humanitarian Crisis," June 22, 2018, https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/MDE3185052018ENGLISH.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020); Donor Task Force Meeting minutes, 19 May 2020.

¹⁰⁹ "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020).

all aid supplies entering Hodeida port, although the Houthis did not explain why supplies would need to be held for two weeks to prevent the spread of Covid-19¹¹⁰

However, according to the UN, as of late June Houthi authorities in Hodeida port had refused to release over 165 containers belonging to the World Health Organization (WHO). 111 An aid worker said each container had almost 70 cubic meters of medical supplies, that as of early September they were still in the port and that the authorities had used some of the shipments as bargaining chips in negotiations relating to the lifting of other aid obstacles. ¹¹² The aid worker said between early July and early September, the Houthis blocked a further 97 WHO containers that had arrived at the port, but that at some point in late August or early September the Houthis authorized 118 of the containers to leave while blocking the rest. ¹¹³ The aid worker also said that between early June and early September a "massive shipment" of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) for the Covid-19 response had been stuck in the port. 114. According to a donor official, the Houthis have blocked the WHO containers because they want the WHO to contract a transport company connected to the Houthis to distribute them, instead of using the less costly WFP arrangements. ¹¹⁵ The aid worker also said that the Houthis required the WHO to pay US\$6,000 a day to rent a warehouse to store shipments in Hodeida port and that in early September the Houthis gave the WHO a bill for \$650,000, a practice another aid worker said was similar to the Houthis' refusal to allow aid groups to import their own vehicles from Djibouti, forcing them to rent them at exorbitant rates of between \$700 and \$1,000 a day from local businesses. ¹¹⁶

Another senior aid worker said that the 14-day quarantine period was causing unnecessary delays in Covid-19-related supplies reaching aid group warehouses. ¹¹⁷

In early June, the UN reported that "cargo movements along the south-north supply pipeline [within Yemen] have been impacted by long delays, harassment and irregular taxes and

¹¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 16, 2020.

¹¹¹ Confidential document on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹¹² Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, September 7, 2020.

¹¹³ Ibid.

¹¹⁴ Ibid.

¹¹⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor official, July 6, 2020.

¹¹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, June 3 and 16, 2020.

¹¹⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020.
fees." ¹¹⁸ In late August, an aid worker confirmed this was still the case. ¹¹⁹ This echoes identical reports from October and December 2019. ¹²⁰

After six months of pressure from the UN, independent aid groups, and donors, in February 2020 the Houthis said they were dropping their proposal for aid groups to pay a 2 percent tax on each aid and development project to help finance the running of SCMCHA. ¹²¹ The proposal had paralyzed a number of projects providing nutritional supplements to 300,000 pregnant women and nursing mothers and children under five. ¹²² The donor aid monitoring group said in May that some officials said they might reintroduce the demand if the Houthis' financial situation continued to deteriorate. ¹²³ Three other aid workers said that the authorities regularly informally attempted to extract money from aid groups. ¹²⁴

According to an aid worker, throughout 2019 the Houthi authorities regularly blocked dozens of cargo trucks in various locations, in some cases for over 200 days, which rendered some of the cargo, including food, unusable. ¹²⁵

Violence Against Aid Groups

The UN reported that "violence against humanitarian personnel, assets and facilities increased sharply during the second half of 2019 [with] more than 70 percent of incidents attributed to authorities in northern Yemen." Aid agencies reported "583 incidents between January 2019 and April 2020 ... including killing and assault, arbitrary detention, arrests, harassment, threats and intimidation, theft of and attacks on assets and armed occupation of humanitarian premises." ¹²⁶

¹¹⁸ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."
¹¹⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 28, 2020.

¹²⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 25, 2020.

¹²¹ "Yemen's Houthis step back on threats to tax aid," *BBC*, February 14, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middleeast-51502992 (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹²² Maggie Michael, "Yemen's Houthi rebels impeding UN aid flow, demand a cut," Associated Press, https://apnews.com/edb2cad767ccbf898c220e54c199b6d9 (accessed July 9, 2020).

¹²³ 19 May minutes, Donor Taskforce, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹²⁴ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid worker, May 25 and 27 and June 2, 2020.

¹²⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 24, 2020.

¹²⁶ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

In January 2020, the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen reported that "cases involving the use of violence and coercion at aid distribution points increased in 2019." ¹²⁷ The Panel of Experts said it investigated three cases "involving violence against humanitarian workers at distribution points in order to influence or control distribution." The panel also said it investigated five cases of humanitarian workers being arrested and detained. ¹²⁸

An aid worker said that staff at their agency had faced many cases of violence and intimidation by Houthi officials and fighters in 2019, including a case in which Houthi fighters raided a distribution site and threatened aid workers to obtain aid, which resulted in the suspension of aid distribution to highly vulnerable people. ¹²⁹ Another aid worker said that a number of aid agency staff left Yemen in 2019 after Houthi officials beat, detained, or threatened to arrest them. ¹³⁰ Two aid workers told Human Rights Watch that at times their work in 2019 had been "paralyzed" or that they had "self-grounded" due to raids by the authorities on their compounds or other mistreatment of staff. ¹³¹

Diversion of Aid

There have been several reports about Houthi authorities diverting aid since 2018.

An investigation by the Associated Press, published on December 31, 2018, found that "factions and militias on all sides of the conflict [had] diverted [food aid] to front-line combat units or sold it for profit on the black market," including the Houthis and to a lesser extent forces fighting for the Yemeni government. ¹³² The investigation quoted a former Houthi education minister as saying that the Houthi authorities had diverted 15,000 food baskets a month in 2018 from the education ministry and sold them in the black market or used them to feed frontline soldiers. ¹³³

¹²⁷ "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020).

¹²⁸ Ibid.

¹²⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, 25 August 2020.

¹³⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 6, 2020; see also Ahmed Al-Haj, "Yemen's rebels say they have detained UN workers," Associated Press, https://apnews.com/1aab02539a414e8f9c6df82d9baeac1c (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹³¹ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, June 3 and 16, 2020.

¹³² Maggie Michael, "Associated Press, "Investigation: Food aid stolen as Yemen starves," Associated Press, December 31, 2018, https://apnews.com/bcf4e7595b554029bcd372cb129c49ab (July 24, 2020).
¹³³ Ibid.

Shortly after the Associated Press's report, the WFP said that its own investigation had found "evidence of trucks illicitly removing food from designated food distribution centers" in Houthi-controlled areas as well as fraud by a local food aid distributor connected to the Houthis' education ministry. ¹³⁴ It also said that intended food aid beneficiaries had told WFP they had never received their food. ¹³⁵

In June 2019, the WFP said that there was "serious evidence" that the Houthis had diverted food supplies in Sanaa and other Houthi-held areas, citing a third of intended beneficiaries who said they had never received their food and 33 specific cases in which food had been misappropriated. WFP said that the Houthis failed to cooperate with WFP to understand what had happened, in contrast to the attitude of the Yemeni authorities in the south when WFP raised similar concerns there. ¹³⁶

In January 2020, the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen reported that while investigating three incidents involving violence against aid agency staff at aid distribution points in 2019, it found evidence that in one case "humanitarian assistance items were also looted, and in another they were diverted." ¹³⁷ According to an aid worker, staff of a Houthi-run ministry that receives significant UN funding interfered with aid distribution in numerous ways in 2019, including by looting aid at distribution points and elsewhere. ¹³⁸ The aid worker also said that they had received "countless reports from beneficiaries and others relating to the diversion of aid both in the north and the south," including eyewitness accounts from a donor and an aid worker that other aid workers were "taking food from a distribution site and loading it into pickup trucks instead of distributing it." ¹³⁹

¹³⁴ Ibid.

¹³⁵ Ibid.

¹³⁶ Karen McVeigh, "Yemen's Houthi rebels accused of diverting food aid from hungry," *Guardian*, June 17, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/17/yemens-houthi-rebels-accused-of-diverting-food-aid-from-hungry (accessed July 24, 2020).

¹³⁷ "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020).

¹³⁸ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 24, 2020.
¹³⁹ Ibid.

In May 2020, Human Rights Watch spoke with a Yemeni healthcare worker in Marib who said that, "according to my contacts, Houthis looted aid trucks and confiscated electronic equipment that was supposed to come to Marib." ¹⁴⁰

¹⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, June 6, 2020.

III. Obstruction of Aid in Southern Yemen

Since 2018, different parts of southern Yemen have been controlled by the Yemeni government and the Southern Transitional Council (STC). The Yemeni government maintains control of the day-to-day bureaucracy, including in areas such as Aden, which the STC military controls. ¹⁴¹ This includes the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, which regulates aid agencies' presence and operations in the south at the central and local levels. ¹⁴²

All aid agencies said that during the first half of 2020, the Yemeni government interfered less with aid agencies' work than the Houthis, but that they nonetheless faced frustrating bureaucratic obstacles that significantly delayed and at times blocked their work, especially at the central level in Aden. ¹⁴³ They said these obstacles had increased between June and August, that some of them were due to political dynamics between ministries slowing down approvals of aid projects and travel permits, and that overall the restrictions have prevented millions of Yemeni from receiving timely assistance. ¹⁴⁴ Aid agencies also say that conflict dynamics in the south have created a generally dangerous security environment for their staff that has also disrupted some aid supplies and projects. ¹⁴⁵

The UN humanitarian chief, Mark Lowcock, informed the UN Security Council in late July that in the south, the UN had "serious concerns, with an uptick in violent incidents targeting humanitarian assets, and local authorities adding new bureaucratic requirements for aid agencies." ¹⁴⁶ In mid-August, his deputy, Ramesh Rajasingham, told the council that the UN was "concerned by … bureaucratic impediments [to aid]" and that "in recent weeks aid supplies have been detained at checkpoints at least twice for more

¹⁴¹ "Heading Off a Renewed Struggle for Yemen's South," International Crisis Group, April 29, 2020, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/heading-renewed-struggle-

yemens-south (accessed August 3, 2020).

¹⁴² Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May and June 2020.

¹⁴³ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, May and June 2020.

¹⁴⁴ Human Rights Watch email exchanges with aid agencies, July 29 and August 24, 2020.

¹⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, August 24, 2020.

¹⁴⁶ UN OCHA, "Briefing to the Security Council on Yemen," July 28, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20200728%20USG_Statement%20to%20Security%20Council%20 on%20Yemen.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).

than 24 hours." ¹⁴⁷ In January 2020, the UN Panel of Experts on Yemen reported that the Yemeni government had held nine medical and nutritional shipments at the port of Aden for between 16 and 169 days, but that the government did not explain the reason for the delays. The panel concluded that this amounted to "obstruction of the delivery of humanitarian assistance." ¹⁴⁸

In June, Human Rights Watch obtained an up-to-date aid agency overview document detailing a wide range of obstacles to aid in north and south Yemen. In the south, these included long delays in obtaining movement permits, interference in or denial of needs assessments, intimidation of project staff, attempts to manipulate aid group data, and a risk of aid diversion, among others. ¹⁴⁹ An aid worker said that officials in Hadhramaut have insisted that the agency she works for hand over some of the food intended for poor families and displaced persons before her agency can distribute the rest and that on other occasions officials have insisted on distributing other agencies' aid themselves but that the aid never reached the intended recipients. ¹⁵⁰

In July, aid workers said that Yemeni government officials were in contact with those in the north and were copying the same kinds of access constraints that the Houthis had been using. ¹⁵¹ They said that aid agencies were increasingly facing a range of problems including delays in signing principal agreements (PAs) and sub agreements (SAs) due to attempts to insert clauses threatening NGOs' independence, requests for bribes and copies of beneficiary lists, and delays in visa approvals for staff seeking to enter the country. ¹⁵²

In May, an aid worker told Human Rights Watch that the Yemeni government authorities were pressuring his aid agency to share the names of people taking part in training

¹⁴⁷ UN OCHA, Assistant-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Deputy Emergency Relief Coordinator, ad interim Mr. Ramesh Rajasingham: Briefing to the Security Council on Yemen, August 18, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/assistant-secretary-general-humanitarian-affairs-and-deputy-emergency-relief-5 (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁴⁸ "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020).

¹⁴⁹ Confidential document on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 23, 2020.

¹⁵¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 8, 2020.

¹⁵² Ibid.

sessions or benefitting from certain types of projects. ¹⁵³ In July, an aid worker said that Yemeni government authorities in two governorates had asked a number of agencies to share beneficiary lists with them before aid distribution took place. ¹⁵⁴

In June, the UN also reported that aid groups "continue to report delays and problems at checkpoints." ¹⁵⁵ Several aid agencies said that on a number of occasions, the STC delayed or detained at checkpoints their Yemeni staff originating from Houthi-held areas, especially after the STC's takeover of Aden in August 2019, and that for some time agencies decided to suspend movement of such staff in the south, which reduced their ability to manage their projects. ¹⁵⁶ An aid worker also said that on a number of occasions in 2019, local authorities blocked the transportation of medical supplies, including at least one incident in which local officials raided and stole aid supplies from aid agency warehouses. ¹⁵⁷

Another aid worker said that in 2019 and the first half of 2020, their organization faced a number of Yemeni government obstacles in various parts of the south that had a "pretty bad overall blocking effect" and led to a "constant feeling of insecurity regarding whether the projects will have to stop." ¹⁵⁸

Several aid workers said that they thought the only reason the obstacles were not more systematic and like those in the north was because there was less centralized control in the south, making it harder to monitor aid agencies and enforce rules dictated at a central level.¹⁵⁹

Another aid worker said that it was easier to get the Yemeni government to sign SAs in the south compared to the north. ¹⁶⁰ The UN says that only 70 percent of such agreements

¹⁵³ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 29, 2020.

¹⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch written exchange with aid worker, July 15, 2020.

¹⁵⁵ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

¹⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 8, 2020.

¹⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 16, 2020.

¹⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 26, 2020.

¹⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, May 29 and June 2, 2020.

¹⁶⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 2, 2020.

submitted in 2019 had been signed by the end of the year and that as of late-August 2020, aid groups were waiting for the authorities to approve about 30 projects. ¹⁶¹

In late July, aid agencies said that they and the UN were negotiating with the authorities on a new standard PA, but that the authorities were trying to include problematic clauses that would unduly interfere with aid agencies' work. ¹⁶²

Two other aid workers said that in the first few months of 2020, the authorities had refused to sign a PA, but continued to negotiate with their organization on SAs and that when these got stuck, the authorities nonetheless allowed related supplies to enter the country and gave staff permission to travel to project sites where local officials allowed them to work. ¹⁶³

Two agencies and a donor also said that many agencies had struggled in 2019 and early 2020 to obtain visas for their staff for the south, although they said some aid groups had found it easier beginning in May, when flights resumed from abroad into Aden. ¹⁶⁴ A number of aid agencies said it had taken a long time to reach agreement with the authorities in quarantine arrangements for staff arriving from abroad since May and that the southern authorities imposed bureaucratic requirements that delayed newly arriving staff from then traveling overland to Houthi-held areas. ¹⁶⁵

In addition to these access constraints, two senior aid workers said that aid agencies in southern Yemen do not carry out sufficient context analysis to determine where, at any given time, it should be possible to carry out aid projects without risking staff safety. They said that the result is a very conservative approach, including the requirement that any aid worker movement outside of Aden involve a military escort, which is normally a last resort

¹⁶¹ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020," June 2020, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Extension%20Yemen%20HRP%202020_Final%20%281%29.pdf

⁽accessed July 6, 2020); Unpublished statistics, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁶² Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 29, 2020.

¹⁶³ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, May 29 and June 2, 2020.

¹⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, May 26 and 29, 2020; Human Rights Watch interview with donor official, June 9, 2020.

¹⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 29, 2020.

used in the most dangerous contexts. They said that this has resulted in less aid projects than should be the case. 166

¹⁶⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 6, 2020 and email exchange with aid worker, August 25, 2020.

IV. Concerns about UN-led Response to Aid Obstacles since 2015

Human Rights Watch spoke with seven aid officials and two donor government officials about their concerns relating to the humanitarian community's response to long-term obstacles to aid in Yemen. The United Nations' response included efforts by senior officials who were sent to Yemen to try to address the challenges. ¹⁶⁷ One proposal that had the support of many aid workers from UN agencies and other humanitarian organizations was the creation of an independent UN review into aid operations since 2015 in the north, which many consider was badly handled, as well as a review of the humanitarian community's response in the south. ¹⁶⁸

Aid officials and donors raised the following specific concerns about the humanitarian community's response to aid obstacles since 2015:

- A failure to study and understand who wields power at central, regional and local levels in Yemen to adapt negotiation efforts;
- Focusing negotiation efforts on newly arrived officials at the central level, in Sanaa, instead of on officials with decades of experience working with aid agencies at a more local level;
- A failure to engage with key civilian officials, including in the Houthi Supreme Council for Management and Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and International Cooperation (SCMCHA) and officials in the Department of Foreign Affairs;
- A failure to engage more proactively with national security and military officials; ¹⁶⁹
- Involvement of senior UN officials and donor countries in humanitarian negotiations, negatively affecting aid agencies' relationships with the authorities;
- Conceding to a series of demands relating to the control of aid projects that encouraged the authorities to seek ever-greater control;

¹⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor official, July 9, 2020.

¹⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, May 29, June 2, 3 and 6, July 7, 2020; Human Rights Watch interview with aid officials, May 20 and June 10, 2020.

¹⁶⁹ See also Office of Internal Oversight Services, "Audit of the operations of OCHA in Yemen," December 17, 2019, https://oios.un.org/audit-reports?page=4 (accessed July 24, 2020).

- Failing to adopt a unified aid agency approach to pushing back on obstacles and instead letting individual agencies fight their own battles;
- A lack of strategic analysis until 2019 of factors contributing to specific types of aid obstacles;
- Channeling vast amounts of money, including salary incentive payments and other support, to clearly corrupt ministries without sufficient transparency to avoid multiple agencies supporting the same person or department and without conditions attached, such as independent monitoring and requiring measurable efficiency improvements; ¹⁷⁰
- Allowing too many projects to be controlled by the Ministry of Health instead of directly funding more aid groups capable of carrying out emergency response services;
- Too readily financially supporting SCMCHA and its predecessor agency, National Authority for the Management and Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and Disaster Recovery (NAMCHA), and failing to propose an alternative to the framework used by SCMCHA to regulate aid agencies, known as Decree 201, to help secure aid agency independence and impartiality;
- Failing to transparently investigate and report on allegations of UN agencies' complicity in aid diversion, including proactively reporting on diversion of UN salaries and incentive payments to Yemeni officials.

In light of the wide-ranging concerns about the humanitarian community's response to aid obstruction in Yemen, the UN Human Rights Council should mandate the UN-established Group of Eminent Experts (GEE) on Yemen to conduct an independent and comprehensive review of the extent of the obstruction of aid in north and south Yemen since 2015 and the humanitarian community's response to the obstruction. The UN Security Council's Yemen Sanctions Committee should also mandate the Panel of Experts on Yemen to conduct such a review. OCHA should work closely with the GEE and the Panel of Experts on Yemen, and the resulting reports, to be presented to the Security Council and the Human Rights Council at its 47th session in June 2021, should make concrete recommendations for the

¹⁷⁰ Maggie Michael, "Yemen's Houthi rebels impeding UN aid flow, demand a cut," Associated Press, https://apnews.com/edb2cad767ccbf898c220e54c199b6d9 (accessed July 9, 2020); "Yemen: questions about an aid system," MSF, June 20, 2019, https://www.msf-crash.org/en/blog/war-and-humanitarianism/yemen-questions-about-aidsystem (accessed August 28, 2020).

steps OCHA, other UN agencies and officials and the broader humanitarian community should take to more effectively respond to the aid obstacles.

According to UN procedures, within 15 months of the UN classifying a humanitarian crisis as a Level 3 emergency, the UN should undertake a review of the UN's response to the crisis and produce a report within 15 months. ¹⁷¹ The UN declared a Level 3 emergency in Yemen in 2015, but so far has not carried out an Inter-Agency Humanitarian Evaluation (IAHE). ¹⁷² IAHEs are wide-ranging, are not limited to a specific topic, and "are not an indepth evaluation of any one sector or of the performance of a specific agency." ¹⁷³ An IAHE of the Yemen response would be useful, but it should be complemented by a separate independent and comprehensive review of the extent of the obstruction of aid in north and south Yemen since 2015 and the humanitarian community's response to the obstruction

¹⁷¹ 2014 Inter-Agency Humanitarian Evaluations of Large Scale System-Wide Emergencies (IAHEs) Guidelines, April 30, 2014, https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/iahe_guidelines.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).

¹⁷² UN Office of Internal Oversight Services, "Audit of the operations of the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs in Yemen," Report 2019/126, December 17, 2019, https://oios.un.org/audit-reports?page=5 (accessed July 31, 2020).

¹⁷³ 2014 Inter-Agency Humanitarian Evaluations of Large Scale System-Wide Emergencies (IAHEs) Guidelines, April 30, 2014, https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/iahe_guidelines.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).

V. Collapse of Donor Support to Yemen

In late July 2020, the United Nations humanitarian chief, Mark Lowcock, informed the UN Security Council that Yemen's aid operation, which focuses primarily on the north, was, "frankly, on the verge of collapse," and that aid agencies had "already seen severe cuts to many of [their] most essential services." ¹⁷⁴

Between 2015 and 2019, international donors gave the UN-led aid response in Yemen US\$8.35 billion, including \$3.6 billion in 2019 that reached almost 14 million people each month with various types of aid, up from 7.5 million people in 2018. ¹⁷⁵ An aid worker said that in 2019 in the north, 80 percent of donor funds went to UN agencies, which mostly subcontracted to Houthi-run ministries, including through significant amounts of financial and other support to the Ministry of Education, while non-UN aid groups received the rest. ¹⁷⁶

However, by the end of May, aid agencies had received only \$525 million of the \$3.4 billion they had requested for the year. ¹⁷⁷ At a humanitarian donor conference in early June, 31 donors pledged \$1.35 billion for the second half of the year. ¹⁷⁸ According to a senior UN official, this included \$225 million for emergency food aid mostly in southern Yemen that the United States had already pledged – but not yet provided – in May. ¹⁷⁹ It also included \$500 million from Saudi Arabia, a major party to the conflict, almost half of which would

¹⁷⁴ UN OCHA, "Briefing to the Security Council on Yemen," July 28, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20200728%20USG_Statement%20to%20Security%20Council%20 on%20Yemen.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).

¹⁷⁵ Maggie Michael, "Yemen's Houthi rebels impeding UN aid flow, demand a cut," Associated Press,

https://apnews.com/edb2cad767ccbf898c220e54c199b6d9 (accessed July 9, 2020). See also UN OCHA, "Yemen 2020" page, https://www.unocha.org/yemen2020 (accessed July 6, 2020); UN OCHA Financial Tracking Services, Yemen 2020 Humanitarian response plan, https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/925/summary (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁷⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker May 25, 2020.

¹⁷⁷ Maggie Michael and Maggie Hyde, "UN forced to cut aid to Yemen, even as virus increases need," Associated Press, June 1, 2020, https://apnews.com/fdba754d75751ac232e2cb37b9d7da4b (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹⁷⁸ United Nations Secretary General, "Note to Correspondents: High-level Pledging Event for Yemen – Pledging result," June 2, 2020, https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/note-correspondents/2020-06-02/note-correspondents-high-level-pledging-event-for-yemen-pledging-result (accessed August 31, 2020).

¹⁷⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020; "United States Announces Additional Humanitarian Aid For the People of Yemen," USAID press release, May 6, 2020, https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/may-6-2020-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-aid-people-yemen (accessed August 28, 2020).

be administered by the country's government-run relief agency. ¹⁸⁰ Another major party to the conflict, the United Arab Emirates, donated about \$400 million in 2019, but pledged nothing in June. ¹⁸¹ By August 28, aid agencies had received \$812 million of the \$3.4 billion originally sought for the year. ¹⁸²

In June, the UN said the drop in donor funding was due in part to "the increasingly restrictive operating environment in the second half of 2019" which "made it difficult to assure donors that aid was being delivered in accordance with humanitarian principles." ¹⁸³

Citing "unacceptable interference" in aid operations in northern Yemen, the United States said on March 27, 2020 that it would cut \$73 million to non-UN aid groups providing primary health care and other services, with exceptions for certain lifesaving activities to be defined on a case-by-case basis. ¹⁸⁴ The funding cut immediately affected almost 750,000 people. ¹⁸⁵ In August, six international aid groups said the exceptions were "too narrow to deliver an effective response," citing examples of how food, healthcare, and hygiene and sanitation projects had been affected. ¹⁸⁶

¹⁸⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor official, August 28, 2020.

¹⁸⁶ Joint INGO Letter to USAID, August 20, 2020, https://www.nrc.no/news/2020/august/joint-ingo-letter-to-usaid/ (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁸⁰ UN OCHA, "Yemen 2020" page, https://www.unocha.org/yemen2020 (accessed July 6, 2020; Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 26, 2020; Amjad Tadros, "A war and Covid-19 ravage Yemen, \$1,35 billion in international aid isn't nearly enough. Here's why," *CBS News*, June 17, 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/yemen-war-and-coronavirus-international-aid-isnt-enough-and-this-is-why/ (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹⁸¹ UN OCHA Financial Tracking Service, "Yemen: Country Snapshot for 2019," 2020,

https://fts.unocha.org/countries/248/summary/2019 (accessed July 9, 2020).

¹⁸² UN OCHA Financial Tracking Services, Yemen 2020 Humanitarian response plan,

https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/925/summary (accessed August 28, 2020).

¹⁸³ UN OCHA, "A Humanitarian Update: Yemen," June 2020 (issue 6),

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen%20Humanitarian%20Update%20Issue%206%20%28June %202020%29%20%5BEN%5D.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹⁸⁴ Missy Ryan, "As coronavirus looms, U.S. proceeding with major reduction of aid to Yemen," *Washington Post*, March 26, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/as-coronavirus-looms-us-proceeds-with-dramatic-reduction-of-aid-to-yemen/2020/03/26/61c15a00-6f77-11ea-96a0-df4c5d9284af_story.html (accessed July 6, 2020); "Oxfam Calls on Trump Administration to Support Coronavirus Prevention and Reverse Suspension of Aid to Yemen," Oxfam press release, March 26, 2020, https://www.oxfamamerica.org/press/oxfam-calls-trump-administration-support-coronavirus-prevention-and-reverse-suspension-aid-yemen/ (accessed August 28, 2020).

On April 9, the World Food Program (WFP) announced it would also halve food aid to 8.5 million people in northern Yemen, also citing aid obstruction. This echoed a mid-2019 suspension of food aid for two months after the authorities refused to let the WFP record food aid recipients' biometric data to ensure that food reached intended recipients. ¹⁸⁷ Negotiations with the Houthis around biometric data collection, which began in mid-2018, continued until the end of April 2020 when the authorities said the WFP could carry out the first stage of a pilot project in three districts of Sanaa city. ¹⁸⁸ However, three aid workers said that since then the Houthis have obstructed progress, only allowing some training, the establishment of some committees at the local level and some data collection relating to particularly vulnerable people in need of food aid. ¹⁸⁹ A donor official said the US would be unlikely to fund full food rations until the issue around biometric data collection had

In August, six international aid groups issued a letter saying that while they "still contend with constraints on humanitarian access and the risk of aid diversion, the most significant challenge to sustained life-saving humanitarian action today is the severe shortfall in funding" and called on the US to "lift [its] ... suspension of humanitarian assistance to northern Yemen ... and [to] restore funding wherever partners can operate in a principled manner." ¹⁹¹ They warned that the suspension would force some aid groups to close life-saving programs and offices and possibly their entire presence in the north. ¹⁹²

Aid agency officials described in detail to Human Rights Watch their repeated attempts in late 2019 and in early 2020 to call on the authorities to end the aid obstruction. These

¹⁸⁷ Lisa Barrington, "WFP to halve food aid to Houthi Yemen as funding drops," Reuters, April 9, 2020,

https://www.reuters.com/article/yemen-security-aid/wfp-to-halve-food-aid-in-houthi-yemen-as-funding-dropsidUSL5N2BX4YH (accessed July 6, 2020); "Yemen's Houthis 'obstructing' humanitarian relief efforts," *The Arab Weekly*, February 11, 2020, https://thearabweekly.com/yemens-houthis-obstructing-humanitarian-relief-efforts (accessed July 6, 2020). See also "UN food agency begins 'last resort' partial withdrawal of aid to opposition – held Yemen capital," UN news release, June 21, 2019, https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/06/1041021 (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020 and with donor official, July 6, 2020.

¹⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch interviews with aid workers, July 3, 2020, July 7, 2020 and August 27, 2020.
¹⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with donor official, July 6, 2020.

 ¹⁹¹ Joint INGO Letter to USAID, August 20, 2020, https://www.nrc.no/news/2020/august/joint-ingo-letter-to-usaid/
 (accessed August 28, 2020)
 ¹⁹² Ibid.

included formal letters that said that without progress, donors would likely cut funding. ¹⁹³ A senior UN official raised similar concerns during a briefing to the UN Security Council in November 2019. ¹⁹⁴ Donors also wrote to the authorities in the north and south on May 7, setting out their ongoing concerns. ¹⁹⁵

A donor country official with close knowledge of the obstruction of aid told Human Rights Watch in June that the situation was "absolutely unsustainable," meaning donors could not continue business as usual. ¹⁹⁶

In July, the UN reported that "the Yemen humanitarian response, including for Covid-19, remains hugely underfunded, risking an increase in the spread of Covid-19 and jeopardizing the ability of humanitarian partners to respond." ¹⁹⁷

The funding crisis has had a dire impact on the Yemeni people.

As noted above, the US funding cuts in March which halved assistance to 9 million people and in late August the UN warned that "further [food] reductions are expected" in north and south Yemen, affecting another 5 million people. ¹⁹⁸

In April, aid agencies suspended projects strengthening access to health services in seven governorates, "depriving 1.3 million people of access to life-saving care." ¹⁹⁹ In April and May, the WHO stopped incentive payments to over 1,800 individual healthcare workers

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20200513_acaps_yemen_analysis_hub_trends_in_2019_outlook_i nto_2020_o.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020). See also "UN Assistant Secretary-General Criticizes Houthi Restrictions on Humanitarian Aid," *Asharq Al-Awsat*, November 24, 2019, https://english.aawsat.com//home/article/2006086/unassistant-secretary-general-criticizes-houthi-restrictions-humanitarian-aid (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹⁹³ Assessment Capacities Project (ACAPS), "Crisis in Sight: Key Humanitarian Trends 2019, Outlook into 2020," May 13, 2020,

¹⁹⁴ "UN Assistant Secretary-General Criticizes Houthi Restrictions on Humanitarian Aid," *Asharq Al-Awsat*, November 24, 2019, https://english.aawsat.com//home/article/2006086/un-assistant-secretary-general-criticizes-houthi-restrictions-humanitarian-aid (accessed July 6, 2020).

¹⁹⁵ Donor letters to Houthi authorities and the Yemeni government, May 7, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch.
¹⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with donor official, May 20, 2020.

¹⁹⁷ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," July 4, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-covid-19-preparedness-and-response-snapshot-4-july-2020-enar (accessed July 8, 2020).

¹⁹⁸ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf. ¹⁹⁹ Ibid.

affecting at least 2 million people; to 110 emergency medical teams putting 1.6 million people at "higher risk of dying due to a lack of surgical services"; and to 4,000 health workers "supporting preparedness and response, affecting 18 million people." ²⁰⁰ In April, a major agency stopped health services in 51 facilities in northern Yemen and in a further 10 in the south in July, "depriving 1.8 million people of regular access to healthcare services." ²⁰¹

By mid-June, the UN said it had closed 75 percent of its key programs, most of them "critical" in tackling Covid-19, ²⁰² which it said has "put the lives of millions … on the line." ²⁰³

In late August, the UN warned of a range of further imminent cuts affecting almost 1 million displaced Yemenis, about 100,000 refugees and migrants and almost 400,000 survivors of gender-based violence. ²⁰⁴

202 UN OCHA, "A Humanitarian Update: Yemen," June 2020 (issue 6),

²⁰³ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Situation Report," June 3, 2020,

²⁰⁴ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020,

²⁰⁰ Ibid. See also Annie Slemrod and Ben Parker, "UN cuts extra pay for health workers in Yemen just as a Covid-19 its," The New Humanitarian, May 7, 2020, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2020/05/07/coronavirus-health-yemen-unpaid-world-health-organisation-cuts (accessed September 2, 2020).

²⁰¹ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020,

 $https://relief web.int/sites/relief web.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf.$

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen%20Humanitarian%20Update%20Issue%206%20%28June %202020%29%20%5BEN%5D.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Yemen%20-%203%20Jun%202020 %20%281%29.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf (accessed September 1, 2020).

VI. Fuel Restrictions Exacerbating Humanitarian Crisis

Since June 2020, a dispute between the Houthis and the Yemeni government about the use of tax revenues from fuel arriving at Hodeida port has blocked numerous commercial vessels carrying fuel off the coast.²⁰⁵ The United Nations said in early July that the renewed "fuel crisis … threatens access to food, hospital operations and water supplies which are fuel-dependent and crucial to preventing virus transmission and to the response, and presents a further obstacle to people seeking treatment." ²⁰⁶

Similar crises in April and September 2019 triggered 60 percent spikes in prices and fuel shortages that disrupted health, water, and sanitation services for several weeks. ²⁰⁷ Yemen, and humanitarian operations in the country, previously faced fuel crises, including in 2015 due to the Saudi-led coalition's blockade and in 2017. ²⁰⁸

Fuel imported by commercial vessels is used by the public and private sector in Yemen, including humanitarian agencies. ²⁰⁹ Under a November 2019 agreement, which helped end the September 2019 fuel crisis, the Houthis and the Yemeni government said that commercial fuel companies would pay fuel import taxes and customs fees imposed by both sides into an account at the Central Bank in Hodeida, and they committed to use these funds to pay public sector workers' salaries in Houthi-controlled areas. ²¹⁰

²⁰⁵ The Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies- Economic Unit, "Yemen: Another Stage-Managed Fuel Crisis," July 11, 2020, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/analysis/10323 (accessed July 14, 2020).

²⁰⁶ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," July 4, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-covid-19-preparedness-and-response-snapshot-4-july-2020-enar (accessed July 8, 2020).

²⁰⁷ ACAPS: Assessment Capacities Project (ACAPS), "Crisis in Sight: Key Humanitarian Trends 2019, Outlook into 2020," May 13, 2020,

https://www.acaps.org/sites/acaps/files/products/files/20200513_acaps_yemen_analysis_hub_trends_in_2019_outlook_i nto_2020.pdf (accessed July 9, 2020); Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies, "War's Exclusive End – the Yemen Annual Review 2019," 2019, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/the-yemen-review/8923 (accessed August 27, 2020).

²⁰⁸ "Yemen: Coalition Blocking Desperately Needed Fuel," Human Rights Watch news release, May 10, 2015,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/05/10/yemen-coalition-blocking-desperately-needed-fuel. See also "Deepening water crisis in Yemen amid severe fuel shortages," UNICEF press release, December 19, 2017, https://www.unicef.org/press-

releases/deepening-water-crisis-yemen-amid-severe-fuel-shortages (accessed July 9, 2020).

²⁰⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 9, 2020.

²¹⁰ The Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies- Economic Unit, "Yemen: Another Stage-Managed Fuel Crisis.".

In May, the Yemeni government said it suspected the Houthis had withdrawn up to 45 billion Yemeni rials (US\$180,000,000) from the account, had failed to account for the funds, and had used them for the Houthis' war efforts. ²¹¹ As a result, beginning on June 1, the Technical Office of the Yemeni government's Supreme Economic Council, which checks that importers have complied with procedures under the government's fuel import regulations, refused to let any vessels dock in Hodeida. ²¹²

As of July 10, the Saudi coalition had ordered 20 commercial vessels carrying almost 500,000 metric tons of fuel to remain in the "Coalition Holding Area" (CHA) off the Saudi coast. ²¹³ An aid worker said that all the vessels had all been cleared by the UN Verification and Inspection Mechanism for Yemen (UNVIM). The UNVIM was established by the UN at the request of the Yemeni government to monitor vessels containing commercial goods or a mixed cargo of commercial goods and humanitarian supplies sailing to ports not under the Yemeni government's control to ensure they do not contain weapons prohibited by the UN Security Council from reaching northern Yemen. ²¹⁴ In early July, the Yemeni government announced it would allow four of the 20 vessels to dock in Hodeida. ²¹⁵ The UN said that as of August 10, there were 19 commercial vessels with just over 420,000 metric tons of fuel held in the CHA, that they had all been cleared by the UNVIM and that they were waiting for clearance to dock in Hodeida by the Evacuation and Humanitarian Operations Cell of the Saudi Arabian Ministry of Defense, which in turn was waiting for the Yemeni government to authorize them to dock. ²¹⁶

An analysis by the Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies, an independent Yemeni think tank, concluded that the Houthis have exploited the June fuel crisis for economic gain and political purposes. ²¹⁷ After the crisis began, the Houthis blocked some fuel trucks from

https://www.vimye.org/doc/UNVIM%20Terms%200f%20Reference%20English.pdf (accessed August 28, 2020); United Nations Verification and Inspection Mechanism for Yemen, Monthly Operational Snapshots, https://www.vimye.org/opsnap. ²¹⁵ The Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies- Economic Unit, "Yemen: Another Stage-Managed Fuel Crisis."

²¹¹ Ibid.

²¹² Ibid; see also "Letter dated 27 January 2020 from Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," UN doc S/2020/326 (2020), Appendix 21.

²¹³ Ibid.

²¹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with aid workers, July 9 and August 27, 2020; UN Security Council, Resolution 2216 (2015), U.N. document S/Res/2216(2015), https://www.undocs.org/S/RES/2216%20(2015) (accessed September 2, 2020); United Nations Verification and Inspection Mechanism for Yemen, Terms of Reference,

²¹⁶ Internal UN document, August 11, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch, Human Rights Watch interview with aid official, August 27, 2020.

²¹⁷ The Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies- Economic Unit, "Yemen: Another Stage-Managed Fuel Crisis."

entering their territory overland from southern Yemen and introduced fuel rationing, which led to an increase in fuel prices that in turn increased their taxation revenues. ²¹⁸ The Houthis also accused outside powers of being responsible for the fuel blockage that risked exacerbating the humanitarian crisis in the territory they control. ²¹⁹

In addition to the above arrangement, a senior humanitarian worker said that the World Food Programme (WFP) imports fuel for humanitarian agencies under a cost recovery arrangement called the "Bilateral Service Provision." ²²⁰ Once the coalition inspects the vessels and allows them to dock, WFP can import the fuel tax-free and is authorized under an annually renewed agreement with the Houthi authorities and the Yemeni government to distribute it to the WHO, which uses it in hospitals, or to UNICEF, which uses it in water treatment plants. ²²¹

However, according to the aid worker, since June, both UNICEF and World Health Organization (WHO) have had to reduce their operations due to the donor funding crisis, which means they require less fuel, resulting in almost 14 million liters of WFP-imported fuel sitting in Hodeida and Aden as of July 9. ²²² The aid worker said WFP had asked the Houthi authorities for permission to distribute the fuel to other humanitarian agencies, while purchasing fuel from the Yemeni Petroleum Company to replace the stock. ²²³ As of late August, the Houthis had approved the distribution of 200,000 liters to non-UN aid groups but had refused to authorize further transfers. ²²⁴ In mid-August, the UN said it could draw from a stock of about 10 million liters of fuel to help UNICEF and WHOsupported hospitals and water treatment plants. ²²⁵

According to the UN, as of early July, many commercial fuel stations had closed throughout the north. There were kilometer-long lines at Houthi-run fuel stations that remained open six hours a day and the Houthis imposed a personal consumption limit of between 20 and

²¹⁸ Ibid; Human Rights Watch interview with aid official, August 27, 2020.

²¹⁹ The Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies- Economic Unit, "Yemen: Another Stage-Managed Fuel Crisis."

²²⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 9, 2020.

²²¹ lbid.

²²² Ibid.

²²³ Ibid.

²²⁴ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 27, 2020.

²²⁵ Internal UN document, August 11, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch.

30 liters. ²²⁶ In late August, the UN said that "the ensuing fuel shortage has led to skyrocketing fuel costs ... and inflated costs for water, transport and some goods" and that the impact was "extending across the humanitarian response, causing a reduction [in] and suspension of some aid programmes," citing examples affecting aid projects covering healthcare, water and sanitation, food and shelter amongst others. ²²⁷

An aid official also told Human Rights Watch that some aid groups had reported that the limited amount of fuel in northern Yemen was preventing them from reaching thousands of people in need, had increased the cost of transporting aid, and had resulted in reduced water and sanitation services for over 200,000 people. ²²⁸

²²⁶ Confidential UN document from early July 2020 on file with Human Rights Watch.

²²⁷ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf (accessed September 2, 2020).

²²⁸ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid official, August 27, 2020.

VII. A Health System Dangerously Unprepared for Covid-19

The aid restrictions and obstacles described above, compounded by the donor funding shortfall and the recent fuel crisis, have made it harder for aid agencies to contain and stop the spread of Covid-19 across Yemen.

The official rate of Covid-19 infections, almost 2,000 in late August, belie the United Nation's conclusion that the virus is in "full blown transmission" and might infect anywhere between half and the entire population. ²²⁹ Even before Covid-19 hit Yemen, the country's healthcare system was already in disastrous condition, with only half of the country's 5,000 or so health facilities fully operational and with massive medical supply and staff shortages. ²³⁰ As of April, almost 20 million people needed some type of health aid, of whom 14 million were in "dire need." ²³¹

Yemen is one of the most water-scarce countries in the world and conflict has severely damaged water systems. ²³² At least 11 million people cannot access basic water supplies, while at least 22 million do not have access to soap. ²³³ Since 2015, aid groups and development projects have helped get water and sanitation services to almost 13 million

 ²²⁹ WHO, Overview of Covid-19 Case Count in Yemen, https://covid19.who.int/region/emro/country/ye (accessed August 28, 2020); UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

²³⁰ UNICEF, "Yemen five years on: Children, conflict and Covid-19," June 26, 2020,

https://www.unicef.org/mena/sites/unicef.org.mena/files/2020-

o6/EMBARGOED%2026%20June%200001%20GMT_Yemen%20five%20years%20on_REPORT.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020); Health Cluster Yemen, "Yemen National COVID-19 Preparedness and Response Plan," April 10, 2020,

http://yemenhc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Yemen-COVID-19-PrepResp-Plan-Draft-Eng-13-April-2020.pdf (accessed august 28, 2020).

²³¹ WHO Health Cluster, "Yemen: Health Cluster Bulletin, March 2020," April 25, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-health-cluster-bulletin-march-2020 (accessed July 6, 2020).

²³² WHO, "Water, sanitation, hygiene, and waste management for the COVID-19 virus: interim guidance," April 23, 2020, https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/water-sanitation-hygiene-and-waste-management-for-covid-19 (accessed July 6, 2020).

²³³ "A joint letter from Water, Sanitation and Hygiene (WASH) actors in Yemen," June 15, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/joint-letter-water-sanitation-and-hygiene-wash-actors-yemen-enar (accessed July 6, 2020).

people, but by the end of August, donor aid cuts and the fuel crisis meant that aid agencies had cut services to hundreds of thousands of people.²³⁴

Almost all aid workers interviewed said that the primary healthcare and water and sanitation systems and projects in Yemen would be key to preventing and slowing transmission of Covid-19 and to identifying, isolating and treating those with the virus – making the current obstacles to health care and sanitation aid all the more egregious.

About a fifth of the country's 333 districts have no doctors, and as of late August, there were only 788 intensive care unit (ICU) beds for a population of about 30 million people, or one bed for every 40,000 people. ²³⁵

A week before authorities in Aden confirmed the first case of Covid-19 in Yemen on April 10, the WHO had to stop allowances, known as "incentive payments," to 10,000 frontline health workers across the country. ²³⁶ Aid workers say this was due to limited funds, the unregulated nature of the payment system, which meant it had become impossible to fully track who was receiving incentives, and the WHO wanting to encourage the Ministry of Health to pay salaries. ²³⁷ According to a senior aid worker, the public health system in southern Yemen was already suffering from the fragmentation and collapse of governance structures, making it impossible to envisage an effective response to a pandemic. ²³⁸

As of August 29, the authorities had confirmed 1,950 Covid-19 cases, with 1,115 recoveries and 565 deaths. ²³⁹ However, the WHO has said that these numbers do not reflect the reality of the situation and that the virus is "likely to spread faster, more widely and with

²³⁷ Annie Slemrod and Ben Parker, "UN cuts extra pay for health workers in Yemen just as Covid-19 hits," *The New Humanitarian*, May 7, 2020, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2020/05/07/coronavirus-health-yemen-unpaidworld-health-organisation-cuts (July 6, 2020).

²³⁴ See above.

²³⁵ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf (accessed August 31, 2020).

²³⁶ "Coronavirus death rates in Yemen's Aden could exceed its wartime fatalities," *CNN*, June 12, 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/06/12/middleeast/yemen-coronavirus-deaths-intl/index.html (accessed July 7, 2020).

²³⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, May 14, 2020.

²³⁹ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf

deadlier consequences than almost anywhere else." ²⁴⁰ In the south, gravediggers in Aden said in May that they had never seen such a steady flow of dead. ²⁴¹ The UN also says that people with symptoms "often [don't] seek testing or treatment until their condition is serious because health facilities are not accessible or local facilities are full or cannot treat patients safely." ²⁴² A doctor in Aden told Human Rights Watch that some of the patients with Covid-19-like symptoms arriving at the hospital were "taking their last breath." ²⁴³ Medical workers say they are aware of people dying at home after failing to seek help or access medical care. ²⁴⁴

According to the UN, people with severe symptoms consistent with Covid-19 are being turned away from "overwhelmed" health facilities, which are either full or unable to provide safe treatment because they lack basic equipment such as masks and gloves, oxygen and other essential supplies. ²⁴⁵ The lack of protective equipment and unpaid salaries means many healthcare workers are not turning up to work. ²⁴⁶ In late May, doctors and aid workers said significant numbers of medical staff and their relatives were falling sick with Covid-19 symptoms. ²⁴⁷ On July 22, an in-depth report on Yemen's healthcare

²⁴⁰ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

²⁴¹ Maggie Michael, "Coronavirus spreads in Yemen with health system in shambles," Associated Press, May 15, 2020, https://apnews.com/d90f7e476595082159fed0a941ef0d48 (accessed July 6, 2020).

²⁴² UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," June 13, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-covid-19-preparedness-and-response-snapshot-13-june-2020-enar (accessed July 6, 2020).

²⁴³ Human Rights Watch interview, June 6, 2020.

²⁴⁴ "Catastrophe unfolding in Aden's only COVID-19 treatment centre," Medecins Sans Frontieres (MSF) press release, May 21, 2020, https://www.msf.org/aden%E2%80%99s-only-covid-19-treatment-centre-we-are-seeing-catastrophe-unfold (accessed July 24, 2020); confidential UN document on file with Human Rights Watch.

²⁴⁵ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Situation Report," June 3, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Yemen%20-%203%20Jun%202020 %20%281%29.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

²⁴⁶ UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020."

²⁴⁷ Ruth Sherlock, "Coronavirus Stalks the Country with the World's Worst Humanitarian Crisis," National Public Radio (NPR),

May 28, 2020, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2020/05/28/860915290/coronavirus-stalks-the-country-with-the-worlds-worst-humanitarian-crisis?t=1593679986080 (accessed July 6, 2020).

system and the Covid-19 response said that at least 97 health workers had died "reportedly from Covid-19." ²⁴⁸ By late August, the number had risen to at least 105. ²⁴⁹

In some cases the lack of staff has led to hospitals closing and patients being "turned away or left to die." ²⁵⁰ In May and June, healthcare aid agencies and a senior UN aid worker said that treatment centers, including for cholera, had recorded lower numbers of patients due to a perception that there is a high risk of contracting the virus that causes Covid-19 there. ²⁵¹ In late July, aid agencies reported an abnormal seasonal decrease in the number of suspected cholera cases, raising fears that tens of thousands of people were suffering at home with undetected and untreated cholera cases. ²⁵² Another aid agency reported at the same time that low hospital bed occupancy suggested that significant numbers of people were failing to seek medical care, including for malnutrition, due to a fear of contracting the virus. ²⁵³

Yemeni media has also reported that healthcare centers without adequate protection for staff are turning away patients such as women about to give birth needing obstetric care, because staff fear the person will contract Covid-19, or because staff fear treating patients who exhibit what appear to be symptoms consistent with Covid-19, including those with treatable asthma or other respiratory ailments. ²⁵⁴

²⁴⁸ Med Global and HOPE, "A Tipping Point for Yemen's Health System: The Impact of COVID-19 in a Fragile State," July 23, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/tipping-point-yemen-s-health-system-impact-covid-19-fragile-state (accessed July 31, 2020); Bethan McKeran, "Covid-19 kills scores of health workers in war-torn Yemen," *Guardian*, July 23, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jul/23/covid-19-has-killed-least-health-workers-yemen-report-says (accessed July 31, 2020).

²⁴⁹ "Covid's deadly toll on Yemen's medics: ITV News learns 105 have died so far," /TV, August 28, 2020, https://www.itv.com/news/2020-08-28/covids-deadly-toll-on-yemens-medics-itv-news-learns-105-have-died-so-far (accessed September 2, 2020).

²⁵⁰ "Covid-19 has made the health system's collapse complete in Yemen," Medecins Sans Frontieres (MSF) press release, June 10, 2020, https://www.msf.org/covid-19-has-made-yemen-health-system-collapse-complete (accessed July 6, 2020). Sharmila Devi, "Fears of 'highly catastrophic' COVID-19 spread in Yemen," *The Lancet*, May 30, 2020,

https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)31235-6/fulltext (accessed July 6, 2020). ²⁵¹ "Covid-19 secondary impacts in Yemen," *Yemen Analysis Team*, June 15, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch. Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 16, 2020.

²⁵² "Yemen hidden cholera crisis as COVID cases set to peak in coming weeks," Oxfam press release, July 28, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-facing-hidden-cholera-crisis-covid-cases-set-peak-coming-weeks-oxfam (accessed July 31, 2020).

²⁵³ "Covid-19 is spreading in Yemen Why aren't hospital beds full?" *Devex*, July 23, 2020,

https://www.devex.com/news/covid-19-is-spreading-in-yemen-why-aren-t-hospital-beds-full-97749 (accessed August 3, 2020).

²⁵⁴ "Covid-19 secondary impacts in Yemen," ACAPS, Yemen Analysis Team, June 15, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch.

A doctor in a hospital in the Yemeni government-controlled part of Taizz told Human Rights Watch:

The medical sector is in a catastrophic situation. There is no budget or equipment or medicine to treat corona. Almost all health facilities in Taizz refuse to take in patients because they fear those cases are corona while they might not be. So patients with other diseases are rejected without being tested. ²⁵⁵

A doctor in Sanaa said: "We lack the tools to prevent corona spreading in hospitals, so we know medical staff will contract the virus, and then there will be no medical staff to do the job. And that is exactly what is happening in Yemen. Many doctors are sick." ²⁵⁶

In June, aid workers said that health officials in the north strictly control testing and only release results if they are negative. ²⁵⁷ Aid agencies said the Houthis stopped all community distancing measures in late July 2020 after saying the virus no longer posed a threat. ²⁵⁸

As of late August, the Houthis had recorded only a handful of cases of Covid-19. ²⁵⁹ Aid workers and doctors said that Houthi officials have threatened medical workers to cover up fatality numbers, warning them not to report on Covid-19 cases because they say that talking about Covid-19 "has a heavy and terrifying toll on people's psychological health." ²⁶⁰ They also say that the Houthis have ordered the secret burial of people suspected of dying of Covid-19 and have sent armed militiamen to the homes of people with symptoms, triggering fear among the population that reporting to clinics with Covid-19

²⁵⁵ Human Rights Watch interview, June 6, 2020.

²⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, June 6, 2020.

²⁵⁷ Sudarsan Raghavan, "Rebel threats, secret burials and shuttered hospitals mask spread of Yemen's epidemic,"

Washington Post, June 3, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/rebel-threats-secret-burials-and-shuttered-hospitals-mask-spread-of-yemens-epidemic/2020/06/03/76583a68-a034-11ea-beo6-af5514ee0385_story.html (accessed July 6, 2020).

²⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 29, 2020.

²⁵⁹ "Yemen Covid-19 Peparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen_COVID_Weekly_Snapshot_29082020.pdf (accessed September 2, 2020).

²⁶⁰ Maggie Michael, "Yemen's rebels crack down as COVID-19 and rumors spread," Associated Press, June 9, 2020, https://apnews.com/677a1fc12d864cd37eea57e5f71614a2 (accessed July 24, 2020).

symptoms puts them at risk. ²⁶¹ A former aid worker said that soldiers and Health Ministry officials have broken into homes of people suspected to have contracted Covid-19 and forced families to go to quarantine centers, which has resulted in others with symptoms hiding their condition. ²⁶²

According to the UN, "fear of stigma, concerns about safety and the perceived risks of seeking care" for Covid-19, including a belief that some people are given lethal injections in hospitals, have led people to delay seeking treatment. ²⁶³ One aid worker said that many Yemenis fear destitution if they or a key breadwinner in their family is forced into quarantine or residential lockdown. ²⁶⁴

These perceptions may be aggravated by the fact that, in March, Houthi officials increased longstanding anti-aid rhetoric, saying the coronavirus was imported by migrants and spread with the help of international organizations. ²⁶⁵ Aid agencies say that such antimigrant statements by officials in southern Yemen have also increased, leading to an increased in attacks against refugees and migrants. ²⁶⁶

One aid worker said that staff in her aid agency had seen many healthcare workers turn away members of Yemen's Mohamesheen community, a long-marginalized darker-skinned part of Yemen's population, citing a fear of Covid-19.²⁶⁷

Several aid workers expressed concern that without clear and transparent messaging from the Houthi authorities about the origin and extent of the Covid-19 crisis, and the necessary

261 Ibid.

²⁶² Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 29, 2020.

²⁶³ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," June 13, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-covid-19-preparedness-and-response-snapshot-13-june-2020-enar (accessed July 6, 2020); confidential document on file with Human Rights Watch.

²⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 5, 2020.

²⁶⁵ "The Houthi rebels wrestle with the UN over food aid," *The Economist*, November 28, 2019,

https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2019/11/28/the-houthi-rebels-wrestle-with-the-un-over-food-aid (accessed July 6, 2020). See also UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020." ²⁶⁶ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 8, 2020; "Yemen: Houthis Kill, Expel Ethiopian Migrants," Human Rights Watch news release, August 13, 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/08/13/yemen-houthis-kill-expelethiopian-migrants (accessed August 28, 2020).

²⁶⁷ Ahmed al-Jah and Maggie Michael, "The 'untouchables' of Yemen caught in crossfire of war," *USA Today*, May 17, 2016, https://eu.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2016/05/17/untouchables-yemen-caught-crossfire-war/84478382/ (accessed July 9, 2020); Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 6, 2020.

steps to respond, it will be very difficult to change the population's hygiene and socialdistancing behavior.²⁶⁸

Aid agencies also say that in the south, the increased clashes and shifting lines of control in 2020 between the Yemeni government and the STC, including in Aden, have triggered contradictory messaging from officials to the population on how to prevent and seek treatment for Covid-19. They say this has affected agencies' ability to respond effectively to the pandemic and risks eroding civilians' confidence in the aid agencies' ability to respond to peoples' needs. ²⁶⁹ Officials in the south have also accused UN agencies and humanitarian organizations of mismanaging the response or not responding enough. ²⁷⁰ Aid agencies say that these accusations have fueled distrust between the community and agencies trying to respond to the pandemic. ²⁷¹

In response to the pandemic, as of early June aid groups and the authorities had mobilized almost 20,000 cholera community volunteers to educate the population on how the coronavirus spreads and about 1,500 cholera "rapid response" workers to test for Covid-19 and, if tests are positive, to trace. ²⁷² Soon, 28 centers in towns and cities previously used to treat cholera were coordinating the Covid-19 response. ²⁷³ As of mid-June, aid agencies said they hoped to pay the salaries of 9,000 "frontline" healthcare workers until the end of the year. ²⁷⁴ According to an aid worker, as of mid-July, agencies had not yet secured donor funds for this purpose. ²⁷⁵

As of late August, there were 38 functioning Covid-19 isolation units in Yemen with a further 21 in the process of being developed with a total bed capacity for 788 people. ²⁷⁶ However, in early July, an aid agency said that some of the centers the UN said were

²⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews and email exchange with aid workers, May 26 and June 2 and July 7, 2020.

 $^{^{\}mathbf{269}}$ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 8, 2020.

²⁷⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 28, 2020.

²⁷¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agencies, July 29, 2020.

²⁷² Ibid.

²⁷³ Ibid.

²⁷⁴ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," June 13, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-covid-19-preparedness-and-response-snapshot-13-june-2020-enar (accessed July 6, 2020). See also UN OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) Extension June – December 2020.".
²⁷⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 8, 2020.

²⁷⁶ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020.]

functioning were not in fact treating any patients due to factors such as an inability to pay healthcare staff allowances, in the absence of government salaries. ²⁷⁷ In mid-June, the UN reported that aid agencies were setting up two mobile field hospitals with nearly 100 beds. ²⁷⁸ According to the UN, as of August 28, they were not yet functional. ²⁷⁹ In late August, the country also had six testing centers, had conducted almost 7,000 tests and had 380 ventilators and about 12,000 oxygen cylinders. ²⁸⁰

By late August, the UN had imported almost 14,000 cubic meters of supplies for the Covid-19 response. ²⁸¹ This included about 600 polymerase chain reaction testing kits and almost 650,000 personal protective equipment (PPE) items. ²⁸² By that time, the UN had only received about US\$76 million of a \$385 million Covid-19 appeal. ²⁸³ The first air shipment of Covid-19 supplies to arrive in the south was on March 23. ²⁸⁴ The first air shipment to arrive in the north was on May 22. ²⁸⁵

One aid worker said that, without warning, the Houthis had pressured his aid group to discontinue a longstanding life-saving project and redirect the resources to a specific location the Houthis said required immediate Covid-19-related attention. ²⁸⁶ In early June, the UN said that aid groups had been "pressured by local authorities to redirect and divert ongoing programmes" and that 15 aid groups had reprogramed other obstructed activities to support the Covid-19 response. ²⁸⁷

²⁷⁷ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 9, 2020.

²⁷⁸ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," June 13, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-covid-19-preparedness-and-response-snapshot-13-june-2020-enar (accessed July 6, 2020).

²⁷⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, July 7, 2020.

²⁸⁰ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020.

²⁸¹ UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29, 2020.

²⁸² UN OCHA, "Yemen: Covid-19 Preparedness and Response Snapshot," August 29July, 2020.
²⁸³ Ibid.

²⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, August 28, 2020.

²⁸⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with aid worker, June 16, 2020.

²⁸⁶ HRW interview with aid worker, May 25, 2020.

 ²⁸⁷ United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), "Yemen Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP)
 Extension June – December 2020." See also UN OCHA, "Yemen: Situation Report," June 3, 2020,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Yemen%20-%203%20Jun%202020 %20%281%29.pdf (accessed July 6, 2020).

A number of aid groups described "instances of authorities applying pressure to redirect programming to focus on COVID-19, or making permissions conditional upon the inclusion of COVID-19-related activities" in a way that was "unhelpful and on occasion highly disruptive to the broader humanitarian response." ²⁸⁸

One aid worker believed that the Houthis were using a strategy of redirecting aid agencies' work towards Covid-19 to force them to discontinue other projects the Houthis don't approve of and that there was a risk that this might become common practice. ²⁸⁹ Another aid worker said that requiring projects to be redirected was disruptive because many Houthi officials do not understand what an appropriate Covid-19-reponse involves and why many aid projects can't simply be adapted to focus on Covid-19. ²⁹⁰

²⁸⁸ "Covid-19 secondary impacts in Yemen," ACAPS, Yemen Analysis Team, June 15, 2020, on file with Human Rights Watch.
²⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 29, 2020.

²⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid worker, July 6.

VIII. International Legal Obligations

On March 26, 2015, a Saudi Arabia-led coalition attacked Houthi forces that had taken over Yemen's capital, Sanaa, in September 2014. The original coalition members included Bahrain, Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Morocco, Qatar, Sudan, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE). The operations were said to be in response to a request from then-Yemeni President Abdu Rabu Mansour Hadi. Coalition members, notably Saudi Arabia and the UAE, have purchased weapons from the United States, the United Kingdom, and France, among other countries, which risk making them complicit in laws-of-war violations. ²⁹¹ The Houthis have received support from Iran.

The armed conflict between coalition forces with their Yemeni allies and the Houthi forces is governed by international humanitarian law set out in treaties and in the rules of customary international law. ²⁹² Even though many countries have been involved in the conflict in Yemen, the fighting involves states engaged in an armed conflict with a nonstate armed group, so it is not considered an international armed conflict. Instead the legal regime for a non-international armed conflict applies. ²⁹³

Applicable to the fighting is Common Article 3 to the Geneva Conventions of 1949, to which all coalition members are party. Yemen and some other coalition members are also party to Protocol II to the Geneva Conventions, which provides protections for combatants and civilians during non-international armed conflicts.²⁹⁴

As a practical matter, international humanitarian law on the means and methods of warfare is largely the same in an international or non-international armed conflict. It

²⁹¹ UN Human Rights Council, Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014, Report of the detailed findings of the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen, UN doc A/HRC/42/CRP.1, September 3, 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/GEE-Yemen/A_HRC_42_CRP_1.PDF (accessed August 28, 2020).

²⁹² See generally the discussion of the applicability of international humanitarian law to non-state armed groups in ICRC, *Customary International Humanitarian Law* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2005), pp. 497-98.

²⁹³ International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC), *Commentary on Common Article 1 to the Geneva Conventions of 1949,* https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/ihl/full/GCI-commentaryArt1.

²⁹⁴ Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and Relating to the Protection of Victims of Non-International Armed Conflicts (Protocol II), 1125 U.N.T.S. 609, entered into force December 7, 1978.

addresses the conduct of hostilities—the means and methods of warfare—by all sides to a conflict. Foremost are the principles of "civilian immunity" and "distinction"—the requirements that civilians may never be the deliberate target of attacks and that parties to a conflict must distinguish at all times between combatants and civilians.²⁹⁵ Parties to the conflict must take all feasible precautions to minimize harm to civilians and civilian objects and to not carry out attacks that fail to discriminate between combatants and civilians and civilians, or would cause disproportionate civilian harm.²⁹⁶

International humanitarian law requires all parties to the conflict to allow and facilitate the rapid and unimpeded passage of impartially distributed humanitarian aid to the population in need. The parties must consent to allow relief operations and may not refuse such consent on arbitrary grounds. They may take steps to control the content and delivery of humanitarian aid, such as to ensure that consignments do not include weapons. However, deliberately impeding relief supplies is prohibited.²⁹⁷

The withholding of consent is considered arbitrary when the resulting circumstances violate international law with respect to the civilian population; exceed what is necessary for achieving the ends sought in withholding consent or is disproportionate to achieving those ends; or lead to injustice, lack of predictability, or are otherwise inappropriate.²⁹⁸

In addition, international humanitarian law requires belligerent parties to ensure the freedom of movement of humanitarian workers essential to the exercise of their functions. This movement may be restricted only temporarily for reasons of imperative military necessity, such as security concerns in the midst of a military operation.²⁹⁹

Even during armed conflict situations, international human rights law remains in effect. Yemen and other countries involved in the fighting are party to core international human

²⁹⁵ Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and Relating to the Protection of Victims of
International Armed Conflicts (Protocol I), adopted June 8, 1977, 1125 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force December 7, 1978, arts.
48, 51(2), and 52(2).

 ²⁹⁶ See ICRC, *Customary International Humanitarian Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge Univ. Press, 2005), rules 11-24.
 ²⁹⁷ Ibid., rule 55.

 ²⁹⁸ OCHA, Humanitarian Relief Operations in Armed Conflict: IHL Framework, January 2019,
 https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/Fact-Sheet_Humanitarian_Relief_Operations%20-%20January%202019.pdf;
 see also Oxford Guidance on the Law Relating to Humanitarian Relief Operations in Situations of Armed Conflict, 2016.
 ²⁹⁹ ICRC, *Customary International Humanitarian Law*, rule 56.

rights treaties, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR). ³⁰⁰ These treaties outline guarantees for fundamental rights, many of which correspond to the rights to that combatants and civilians are entitled under international humanitarian law (such as the prohibition on torture and the requirements for nondiscrimination).

The Yemeni government and the UAE-backed Southern Transitional Council are formally bound by international human rights law. While the Houthis are not a recognized government and thus not parties to international human rights treaties, Houthi authorities have a responsibility to respect the basic rights of everyone under their authority or effective control without discrimination.

Restrictions on humanitarian aid affect the rights of individuals to life, to the highest attainable standard of health, and to an adequate standard of living, including to food, water, and a livelihood. Although limited resources and capacity may mean that many economic and social rights can only be fully realized over time, the authorities are still obliged to ensure minimum essential levels of food, water, and health care, including essential primary health care. ³⁰¹ State authorities should also "adopt and implement a national public health strategy and plan of action, on the basis of epidemiological evidence, addressing the health concerns of the whole population." ³⁰²

The Houthi authorities' onerous bureaucratic aid requirements have blocked millions of Yemeni civilians from life-saving aid. They have not sought to justify these restrictions on the grounds of imperative military necessity or other lawful grounds under international humanitarian law. By violating international humanitarian law on ensuring access to humanitarian aid, Houthi leaders could be held to account, including under UN Security Council Resolution 2140, which authorizes the council to place sanctions on any individual "obstructing the delivery of humanitarian assistance to Yemen or access to, or distribution

 ³⁰⁰ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N.
 GAOR Supp. (No. 16 at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976. See also
 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, G.A. res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 49, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 993 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force January 3, 1976.

³⁰¹ UN Committee on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 14, The right to the highest attainable standard of health, U.N. Doc E/C.12/2000/4 (2000),

http://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=4slQ6QSmlBEDzFEovLCuW1AVC1NkPsgUedPlF1vfPMJ2c7ey6 PAz2qaojTzDJmCoy%2B9t%2BsAtGDNzdEqA6SuP2row%2F6sVBGTpvTSCbiOr4XVFTqhQY65auTFbQRPWNDxL ³⁰² Ibid.

of, humanitarian assistance in Yemen." ³⁰³ The Houthis have also not met the human rights to health, food, and water on which so many Yemenis depend.

The Yemeni government and the Southern Transitional Council (STC) in the south have imposed onerous bureaucratic requirements on aid agencies that have unnecessarily delayed, and at times blocked, aid from reaching millions of civilians, thereby violating international humanitarian law and human rights law.

³⁰³ UN Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 2140

^{(2014),}https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/sanctions/2140 (accessed August 28, 2020).

Acknowledgements

This report was researched and written by Gerry Simpson, associate director in the Crisis and Conflict Division at Human Rights Watch. Abdelrahman Ayyash, senior research assistant, conducted interviews with Yemeni healthcare and aid workers. Ida Sawyer, acting director of the Crisis and Conflict Division, edited the report. Michael Page, deputy director in the Middle East and North Africa division, also reviewed the report. Ben Ward, acting UK director, Louis Charbonneau and John Fisher in the Advocacy Division provided specialist reviews. Kyle Knight, senior LGBT rights researcher, and Julia Bleckner, Asia researcher, provided health review. James Ross, legal and policy director, and Tom Porteous, deputy program director, provided legal and programmatic review, respectively. Production assistance was provided by Madeline de Figueiredo, associate with the Crisis and Conflict Division, Travis Carr, publications and photography coordinator, and Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager.

We would like to thank all the doctors and aid workers, working in such challenging conditions, who agreed to be interviewed for this report.

DEADLY CONSEQUENCES

Obstruction of Aid in Yemen During Covid-19

More than five years of war and, more recently, the Covid-19 pandemic have heightened the dependency of nearly 25 million people in Yemen on humanitarian aid in a country with collapsed healthcare and water and sanitation systems, which the United Nations called the world's worst humanitarian crisis.

But international efforts to prevent the rapid spread of the virus and address other basic needs have been severely hampered by the obstruction of aid by the Houthi authorities, who control much of the country, as well as by the internationally recognized Yemeni government, and the Aden-based Southern Transitional Council.

Based on 55 interviews with Yemeni healthcare workers, international aid workers, and donor representatives, *Deadly Consequences: Obstruction of Aid in Yemen During Covid-19*, documents the complex web of aid restrictions that the Houthis and other warring parties have imposed and their devastating impact on Yemenis' access to life-saving assistance. The obstruction has contributed to a collapse in donor aid funding, which, combined with an emerging fuel crisis, has had a dire impact on Yemeni civilians.

Human Rights Watch calls on Yemen's authorities to facilitate rapid aid to civilians in need and to introduce a transparent and accessible public information campaign about the nature and extent of Covid-19. It also calls on donors to fund aid agencies that provide critical assistance while upholding humanitarian principles of independence and impartiality. Finally, the United Nations should establish an independent inquiry into the extent of aid obstruction and shortcomings in the humanitarian community's response.



A Houthi-affiliated soldier walks among humanitarian aid supplies in a displaced persons camp on the outskirts of Yemen's capital, Sanaa, on March 16, 2017. © 2017 Mohammed Huwais/AFP via Getty Images

hrw.org